INFORMATION TO USERS

This manuscript has been reproduced from the microfilm master. UMI films the text directly from the original or copy submitted. Thus, some thesis and dissertation copies are in typewriter face, while others may be from any type of computer printer.

The quality of this reproduction is dependent upon the quality of the copy submitted. Broken or indistinct print, colored or poor quality illustrations and photographs, print bleedthrough, substandard margins, and improper alignment can adversely affect reproduction.

In the unlikely event that the author did not send UMI a complete manuscript and there are missing pages, these will be noted. Also, if unauthorized copyright material had to be removed, a note will indicate the deletion.

Oversize materials (e.g., maps, drawings, charts) are reproduced by sectioning the original, beginning at the upper left-hand corner and continuing from left to right in equal sections with small overlaps.

Photographs included in the original manuscript have been reproduced xerographically in this copy. Higher quality 6" x 9" black and white photographic prints are available for any photographs or illustrations appearing in this copy for an additional charge. Contact UMI directly to order.

ProQuest Information and Learning 300 North Zeeb Road, Ann Arbor, MI 48106-1346 USA 800-521-0600

UM®

University of Alberta

Bezout Orders and Krull Rings

by



Enver Osmanagic

A thesis submitted to the Faculty of Graduate Studies and Research in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

in

Mathematics.

Department of Mathematical Sciences

Edmonton, Alberta Fall 2000



National Library of Canada

Acquisitions and Bibliographic Services

395 Wellington Street Ottawa ON K1A 0N4 Canada Bibliothèque nationale du Canada

Acquisitions et services bibliographiques

395, rue Wellington Ottawa ON K1A 0N4 Canada

Your file Votre référence

Our file Notre référence

The author has granted a nonexclusive licence allowing the National Library of Canada to reproduce, loan, distribute or sell copies of this thesis in microform, paper or electronic formats.

The author retains ownership of the copyright in this thesis. Neither the thesis nor substantial extracts from it may be printed or otherwise reproduced without the author's permission. L'auteur a accordé une licence non exclusive permettant à la Bibliothèque nationale du Canada de reproduire, prêter, distribuer ou vendre des copies de cette thèse sous la forme de microfiche/film, de reproduction sur papier ou sur format électronique.

L'auteur conserve la propriété du droit d'auteur qui protège cette thèse. Ni la thèse ni des extraits substantiels de celle-ci ne doivent être imprimés ou autrement reproduits sans son autorisation.

0-612-59650-8



University of Alberta

Release Form

Name of Author: Enver Osmanagic

Title of Thesis: Bezout Orders and Krull Rings

Degree: Doctor of Philosophy

Year This Degree Granted: 2000

Permission is hereby granted to the University of Alberta Library to reproduce single copies of this thesis and to lend or sell such copies for private, scholarly or scientific research purposes only.

The author reserves all other publication and other rights in association with the copyright in the thesis, and except as hereinbefore provided neither the thesis nor any substantial portion thereof may be printed or otherwise reproduced in any material form whatever without the author's prior written permission.

(Signed) Usuanasic Enver

Enver Osmanagic #301, 10815 47 Ave Edmonton, Alberta T6H 5J1 Canada

Date: Sept. 28, 2000

Abstract

Arithmetic rings in commutative algebra are Krull and Prüfer rings and therefore include principal ideal rings, Dedekind, valuation and unique factorization rings. The main tool in the study of arithmetic rings is an appropriate valuation theory. For commutative domains, it is the theory of valuations on fields initiated by Krull in 1932. The most successful valuation theory for commutative rings with zero divisors is the theory introduced by M. E. Manis in 1967. In the non-commutative case, Schilling valuations were used to determine the Brauer group over local fields and Dubrovin valuation rings, introduced in 1984, do not only have a rich extension theory, but are very useful in the investigation of Bezout orders in simple artinian rings. This thesis concentrates on the study of the ideal structure of non-commutative valuation rings and commutative Krull rings with zero divisors.

We first consider the structure of prime ideals of a Dubrovin valuation ring. A prime ideal P of a Dubrovin valuation ring R in a simple artinian ring Q is called Goldie prime if R/P is a prime Goldie ring. We show that in the special case when R is a total valuation ring, Goldie prime ideals are exactly completely prime ideals. Then we proceed to show that any intersection and union of Goldie prime ideals is again Goldie prime, any idempotent proper ideal is Goldie prime and the intersection of all powers of any proper ideal is Goldie prime. Using these results we show that in the case of a rank one Dubrovin valuation ring R, the set D(R) of all divisorial ideals of R is a group, order isomorphic to a subgroup of $(\mathbb{R}, +)$. Next, we show that there exists a complete analogy between the structure of ideals of a cone in a right-ordered group and the structure of ideals of a Dubrovin valuation ring. In the rank one case, this structure is described completely. Also, we show that for a discrete Dubrovin valuation ring R, the Jacobson radical $\mathcal{J}(R)$ is principal as a right R-ideal, $D(R) = \langle \mathcal{J}(R) \rangle$ and $\bigcap \mathcal{J}(R)^n = (0)$.

Finally, we consider an application of the valuation theory in the study of commutative and non-commutative arithmetic rings. If R is a commutative Krull domain with the quotient field K, $R \neq K$, then for any finite set $\{v_{\mathfrak{P}_1}, v_{\mathfrak{P}_2}, \ldots, v_{\mathfrak{P}_n}\}$ of essential valuations of the ring R and any set $\{m_1, m_2, \ldots, m_n\}$ of integers, there exists an element $x \in K$ such that $v_{\mathfrak{P}_i}(x) = m_i$ for all $i \in \{1, 2, \ldots, n\}$ and $v_{\mathfrak{P}}(x) \geq 0$ for all other essential valuations $v_{\mathfrak{P}}$ of R. We prove an analogous approximation theorem for Krull rings with zero divisors. This result allows us to characterize divisorial fractional ideals of an additively regular Krull ring.

University of Alberta

Faculty of Graduate Studies and Research

The undersigned certify that they have read, and recommend to the Faculty of Graduate Studies and Research for acceptance, a thesis entitled **Bezout Orders and Krull Rings** submitted by Enver Osmanagic in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Mathematics.

Dr. S. K. Sehgal (Chair) Hun. H-Burgs Dr. H. H. Brungs (Supervisor) Dr. A. T. Lau M. www. Dr. M. Shirvani Dr. P. Jelen

Dr. G. R. Krause (External Examiner) University of Manitoba, Winnipeg, Canada

Date: Sept. 26, 2000

To my parents

To my wife Slavinka and my daughters

Tanja and Maja for their love, patience and understanding

Acknowledgements

With deep pleasure, I want to express my gratitude to my supervisor Professor Hans Brungs for his very stimulating supervision during my studies at the University of Alberta. His experience and broad knowledge of mathematics has aided me a great deal in accomplishing this task. I am indebted to him for the time he has spent introducing me to this subject, for listening and discussing my presentations, and for his written comments, suggestions and encouragement.

My sincere thanks also go to Professor Sudarshan Sehgal for his constant interest in my progress, for his support and for the courses in Ring Theory he has taught me. I also thank all my other professors from the Department, for their effort in providing an excellent research environment, and all members of my examination committee for their consideration. I am also grateful to the External Examiner, Professor Günter Krause for his comments and suggestions on this thesis.

My thanks go to Marion Benedict for her warm welcome, kindness, and willingness to help.

Finally, I would like to express my appreciation and gratitude to my professors, Veselin Peric and Jusuf Alajbegovic, not only for the time they had spent teaching me algebra at the University of Sarajevo, but also for their friendship over the years.

Contents

In	trod	uction	1		
1	Preliminaries				
	1.1	Elementary properties of orders	5		
	1.2	Valuation rings	13		
	1.3	Cones in groups and chain domains	17		
	1.4	Examples	20		
2	Bezout Orders in a Simple Artinian Ring				
	2.1	Bezout rings	22		
	2.2	The basic properties of Dubrovin valuation rings	25		
	2.3	The Ideal Theory of Dubrovin valuation rings	30		
3	Prime Segments				
	3.1	Prime segments in Dubrovin valuation rings	52		
	3.2	Rank one and discrete Dubrovin valuation rings	56		
	3.3	Examples	61		
4	Krull Rings				
	4.1	Krull rings	64		
	4.2	Essential valuations of Krull rings	71		

4.3	An approximation theorem for Krull rings	 73
Bibliog	graphy	78
Index		83

Introduction

partial proof of the famous Fermat А successful Conjecture (before A. Wiles proved the Conjecture), i.e., the impossibility of the equation $x^p + y^p = z^p$ for p an odd prime number and x, y, z integers $\neq 0$, did depend on the uniqueness of the factorization in the ring $\mathbb{Z}[\zeta]$ ($\zeta \neq 1$ is a *p*-th root of unity). A mistake in his first attempt to prove the Conjecture led Kummer to his study of the arithmetic of cyclotomic fields which occupied him for almost 25 years. Using the *theory of ideals* and *ideal classes* in algebraic number fields, Kummer proved the Fermat Conjecture for every regular odd prime number p, i.e., $p \nmid h$, where h is the class number in $\mathbb{Q}(\zeta)$. His "ideal prime numbers", that is, "the exponent" with which a factor appears in the decomposition of a number $x \in \mathbb{Z}[\zeta]$, is in the modern language the value of a valuation on the field $\mathbb{Q}(\zeta)$ at x. This development of the theory of algebraic numbers between 1830 and 1860 was one of the two central motivations for the creation of modern commutative algebra and the study of commutative integral domains, principal ideal domains (PID), Prüfer, Krull, Dedekind and unique factorization domains (UFD). The second source was Algebraic Geometry.

Even though a strict definition of the notion of an *arithmetic ring* does not exist, many arguments suggest that by arithmetic rings in commutative algebra we mean Krull and Prüfer rings which include principal ideal rings (PIR), Dedekind, valuation and unique factorization rings (UFR).

The main object of study in this thesis are commutative and non-commutative

arithmetic rings. We contribute some results concerning the ideal structure of noncommutative valuation rings and some results about essential valuations of commutative Krull rings with zero divisors.

In Chapter 1, we present background material necessary for the subject. We discuss the basic results and present the classical theorems from the general theory of non-commutative rings, the general theory of orders with an emphasis on Bezout orders in an artinian ring and the theory of commutative and non-commutative valuation rings. For some of these results modified proofs are given. To a certain extent, this chapter makes the thesis independent of the other sources.

In 1984, N. Dubrovin introduced a new class of non-commutative valuation rings in a simple artinian ring, now called Dubrovin valuation rings. In Chapter 2, we examine the ideal theory of Dubrovin valuation rings. We start with presenting recent results by J. Gräter about Bezout orders in an artinian ring and proceed to give a modified proof of a characterization theorem for Dubrovin valuation rings which shows that this class of rings consists exactly of local Bezout orders in simple artinian rings. In particular, we consider prime ideals P of a Dubrovin valuation ring R with the property that R/P is a prime Goldie ring. Such ideals are called Goldie prime ideals. We first show that in the special case when R is a total valuation ring, then a prime ideal P of R is a Goldie prime if and only if P is completely prime, see Proposition 2.3.16. Then we show that Goldie prime ideals have many "nice" properties.

If P_i , $i \in \Lambda$, are Goldie primes in R, then $\bigcap P_i$ and $\bigcup P_i$ are Goldie prime ideals, see Proposition 2.3.19 and Corollary 2.3.22. Also, if $I^2 = I \neq R$ is an idempotent ideal of R, then I is a Goldie prime, Lemma 2.3.20. The essential result for further exploration of the ideal structure of Dubrovin valuation rings is the result in Theorem 2.3.24. This theorem shows that the intersection of all powers of any proper ideal of R is a Goldie prime. The end of Chapter 2 looks at divisorial ideals of a Dubrovin valuation ring R. A right R-ideal A is called divisorial if $A = A^* = \bigcap cS$, where c runs over all elements in Q with $cS \supseteq A$ and $S = O_r(A)$. On the set D(R) of all divisorial ideals we define the partial operation "o" by $A \circ B = (AB)^*$ if $A, B \in D(R)$ with $O_r(A) = O_l(B)$. With respect to the operation "o", D(R) becomes an algebraic structure known as Brandt groupoid. We show that in the case when R is a Dubrovin valuation ring of rank one, $(D(R), \circ)$ is a group, order isomorphic to a subgroup of $(\mathbb{R}, +)$, the additive group of real numbers, Theorem 2.3.15 and Lemma 2.3.25.

Chapter 3 explores the ideal structure in a Dubrovin valuation ring. In particular, our interest lies in pairs $P_1 \supset P_2$ of two distinct Goldie prime ideals P_1 and P_2 such that no further Goldie prime ideal exists between P_1 and P_2 . Such a pair is called a prime segment. We show that in a Dubrovin valuation ring there are exactly three types of prime segments: archimedean, simple and exceptional. Applying this result to a Dubrovin valuation ring R of rank one, we describe all possibilities for the group D(R) and the subgroup H(R) of D(R) of all non-zero ideals which are principal as right R-ideals. Since, in this case, for any non-zero R-ideal A in Qeither $A = A^* \in D(R)$ or $A \subset A^*$ and then $A^* = cR$, $A = c\mathcal{J}(R)$ for some $c \in U(Q)$, knowing the groups D(R) and H(R) we are able to describe completely the structure of all ideals in a Dubrovin valuation ring of rank one. This result shows that rank one Dubrovin valuation rings have an ideal structure completely analogous to that of cones of right ordered groups and, equivalently, of chain domains, which has been described earlier in papers by H.H. Brungs and G. Törner, [BT76], H.H. Brungs and N. Dubrovin, [BD], T.V. Dubrovina and N. Dubrovin, [DD96] and H.H. Brungs and M. Schröder, [BS95]. Also, we show that a rank one Dubrovin valuation ring R in a simple artinian ring Q with finite dimension over its center has only an archimedean prime segment. We conclude Chapter 3 by applying these results to a discrete Dubrovin valuation ring. We show that every discrete Dubrovin valuation

ring R has an archimedean prime segment $\mathcal{J}(R) \supset (0)$, with $\mathcal{J}(R) \neq \mathcal{J}(R)^2$, the Jacobson radical $\mathcal{J}(R)$ is principal as a right R-ideal and $\bigcap \mathcal{J}(R)^n = (0)$.

The final Chapter 4 is devoted to an application of valuation theory to commutative and non-commutative arithmetic rings. In particular, we consider commutative and non-commutative Krull rings. The class of commutative Krull rings with zero divisors was introduced by R. Kennedy, [Ken73] and later explored by R. Matsuda, [Mat82] and [Mat85], and J. Alajbegovic and E. Osmanagic, [AO90b] and [AO90a]. We prove an approximation theorem for essential valuations of Krull rings with zero divisors: Let R be a Krull ring with total quotient ring K, such that $R \neq K$, and $\{v_{\mathfrak{P}} \mid \mathfrak{P} \in P(R)\}$ is the family of essential valuations of R. If $\{v_{\mathfrak{P}_1}, v_{\mathfrak{P}_2}, \ldots, v_{\mathfrak{P}_n}\}$ is a finite set of essential valuations of the ring R and $(m_1, m_2, \ldots, m_n) \in \mathbb{Z}^n$, then there exists an element $x \in K$ such that $v_{\mathfrak{P}_i}(x) = m_i$ for all $i \in \{1, 2, ..., n\}$ and $v_{\mathfrak{P}}(x) \geq 0$ for all other essential valuations $v_{\mathfrak{P}}$ of R. This results mirrors the analogous approximation theorem for essential valuations of Krull domains. The element xconstructed in the proof of the above result is not necessarily regular. We show that for the class of additively regular rings the element x can be chosen to be regular. In this case, we give a characterization of divisorial fractional ideals in terms of principal divisorial ideals. Also, we briefly discuss the notions of non-commutative Prüfer rings and non-commutative Krull rings.

Chapter 1

Preliminaries

In this chapter we give the definitions and results from the general theory of associative rings which are basic for this subject. The main results are taken from [RM87], [MMU97], [LM71], [Sch45] and [Dub84]. Throughout this chapter, a ring is always an associative ring with identity 1. A subring of a ring R always contains the identity element of R. For a ring R, we denote by U(R) the set of all units of R and by $C_R(0)$, or sometimes by Reg(R), the set of all regular elements of R. A right (left) ideal A of R is regular if it contains a regular element. The set of all zero divisors of R is denoted by Z(R).

1.1 Elementary properties of orders

A ring R is called *simple* if R does not contain nonzero proper two sided ideals. If M is any ideal of R, R/M is a simple ring if and only if M is a maximal ideal. Clearly, every division ring is simple. By Wedderburn's Theorem, if R is a simple artinian ring then $R \cong M_n(D)$ for some division ring D.

Let C be a multiplicatively closed subset of a ring R. Then we say that R satisfies the right Ore condition with respect to C or that C is a right Ore set of R if for all $a \in R$ and $c \in C$, there exist $b \in R$ and $d \in C$ such that ad = cb. If $C \subseteq C_R(0)$, then it is called a *regular right Ore* set of R. A (regular) left Ore set of R is defined similarly. If C is a (regular) right and left Ore set of R, then it is simply called a (regular) Ore set of R.

Theorem 1.1.1 ([Her68]) If C is a regular right Ore set of R, then there exists an overring $T = RC^{-1} = R_C$ of R, called the right quotient ring of R with respect to C such that

- i) any $c \in C$ is a unit of T;
- ii) for any $q \in T$, there exist $a \in R$ and $c \in C$ such that $q = ac^{-1}$.

For arbitrary elements $q_1, q_2, \ldots, q_n \in T$ there exists a common denominator, i.e., a regular element $c \in C$ such that $q_i = r_i c^{-1}$, $i = 1, 2, \ldots, n$ for some $r_i \in R$.

Let R be a subring of a ring Q. If $Q = RC_R(0)^{-1}$, then R is called a right order in Q. Sometimes, the ring Q is denoted by Q = Q(R). Hence, a subring R of a ring Q is a right order in Q if and only if R satisfies the right Ore condition with respect to $C_R(0)$. A left order in Q is defined similarly, and a ring R which is both a right and a left order in Q is called an order in Q.

For a subset A of a ring R we define $r_R(A) = \{x \in R \mid Ax = 0\}$ and call it the right annihilator of A. The left annihilator $l_R(A)$ is defined similarly. A right annihilator of R is a right ideal of R and a left annihilator is a left ideal of R.

In an artinian ring all one-sided regular elements are units. More precisely the following result holds:

Lemma 1.1.2 ([Rob67a]) Let Q be a right artinian ring and $c \in Q$. Then the following conditions are equivalent:

i) $r_Q(c) = 0;$

ii) c is regular;

iii) c is a unit.

Proof. The only implication we need to prove is $(i) \Rightarrow (iii)$. Assume that $r_Q(c) = 0$ and consider the chain

$$cQ \supseteq c^2Q \supseteq c^3Q \supseteq \cdots$$

of right ideals of Q. Then there exits n such that $c^nQ = c^{n+1}Q$. Hence, $c^n(1-cx) = 0$ for some $x \in Q$. By (i), 1 = cx. But, cx-1 = 0, implies cxc-c = 0, i.e., c(xc-1) = 0, and again by (i), xc = 1, i.e., c is a unit.

The next two results are often used in this work; they describe very useful properties of orders in an artinian ring.

Lemma 1.1.3 ([Rob67a]) Let R be a right order in a right artinian ring Q and $c \in R$. Then, the following are equivalent:

- i) $r_R(c) = 0;$
- ii) $r_Q(c) = 0;$
- iii) c is regular in R;
- iv) c is regular in Q;
- **v**) c is a unit in Q.

Proof. By Lemma 1.1.2, it is enough to prove $(i) \Rightarrow (ii)$. Assume that $r_R(c) = 0$ and let cq = 0 for some $q \in Q$. Since $q = ab^{-1}$, where $a, b \in R$ and b is regular, then ca = 0. By the assumption, a = 0. Hence, q = 0.

7

Corollary 1.1.4 ([Rob67a]) Let R be a right order in a right artinian ring Q and $a, b \in R$. Then ab is regular if and only if a and b are regular.

Proof. If ab is regular, then $r_R(b) = 0$. By Lemma 1.1.3, b is unit in Q. Then $a = (ab)b^{-1}$ is regular in Q, and again by Lemma 1.1.3, a is regular in R.

Note that if a ring R has a right quotient ring Q and Q satisfies ACC for right or left annihilators, then the property in Corollary 1.1.4 holds. Rings do exits which do not satisfy this property.

Let R be a ring and M be a right R-module. An R-submodule L of M is said to be an essential submodule if $L \cap N \neq 0$ for any nonzero R-submodule N of M. If L is an R-submodule of M, then there exists an R-submodule L' such that $L \cap L' = 0$ and $L \oplus L'$ is an essential submodule in M. If a right ideal I of R is an essential R-submodule of R, then I is called an essential right ideal.

A right R-module U is said to be a *uniform module* if every nonzero R-submodule of U is essential. A right R-module M is said to have finite Goldie dimension if it contains no infinite direct sum of nonzero R submodules.

A ring R is called a *right Goldie ring* if R satisfies the ascending chain condition (ACC) for right annihilators and R does not contain an infinite direct sum of nonzero right ideals. A *left Goldie* ring is defined similarly, and if R is a right and left Goldie ring, then R is called *Goldie*. By Goldie's Theorem, a ring R is a (semiprime) prime right Goldie ring if and only if R is a right order in a (semisimple) simple artinian ring Q. Some basic properties of Goldie's rings are summarized in the following two results:

Theorem 1.1.5 ($[\mathbf{RM87}]$) Suppose that R is a semiprime right Goldie ring and let I be a right ideal of R. Then:

i) I is essential if and only if I contains a regular element;

ii) If I is essential, then I is generated by regular elements.

Theorem 1.1.6 ([RM87]) If a right R-module M has finite Goldie dimension, then there exist uniform R-submodules U_1, U_2, \ldots, U_n of M such that $U_1 \oplus U_2 \oplus \ldots \oplus U_n$ is an essential R-submodule of M. In this case n is independent of the choice of the U_i . We call n the Goldie dimension of M and denote it by $d_R(M)$ or d(M).

Definition 1.1.7 Let R be an order in a ring Q. Then a right R-submodule I of Q is called a right R-ideal of Q if

- i) $U(Q) \cap I \neq \emptyset$;
- ii) there exists an element $c \in U(Q)$ such that $cI \subseteq R$.
- A right R-ideal I of Q is called integral if $I \subseteq R$. A left R-ideal is defined similarly. A right and left R-ideal of Q is called an R-ideal.

Let R be a semiprime Goldie ring and Q be the semisimple artinian ring of quotients of R. If I is a right ideal of R, then I is a right R-ideal if and only if I is essential. In particular, any nonzero two sided ideal I of a prime Goldie ring R is an R-ideal since for any nonzero right ideal X of R we have $0 \neq XI \subseteq X \cap I$, i.e., I is essential and by Theorem 1.1.5, I contains a regular element.

Let R be an order in a ring Q. For any two subsets A and B of Q, we define:

 $(A:B)_r = \{q \in Q \mid Bq \subseteq A\}$ $(A:B)_l = \{q \in Q \mid qB \subseteq A\}$ $A^{-1} = \{q \in Q \mid AqA \subseteq A\}.$

For a right R-ideal I of Q we set

$$O_r(I) = (I:I)_r = \{q \in Q \mid Iq \subseteq I\}$$

$$O_l(I) = (I:I)_l = \{q \in Q \mid qI \subseteq I\}.$$

Then the following holds:

Lemma 1.1.8 ([MMU97]) Let R be an order in a ring Q and I be a right R-ideal of Q. Then:

i) $O_r(I)$ and $O_l(I)$ are orders in Q;

ii) I is a left $O_l(I)$ -ideal and a right $O_r(I)$ -ideal;

iii) $(R:I)_l$ is a left R-ideal and a right $O_l(I)$ -ideal.

Definition 1.1.9 A ring R is called a right (left) chain ring if right (left) ideals of R are linearly ordered by inclusion. A right and left chain ring is called a chain ring.

We can extend this concept in the following way:

Definition 1.1.10 Let R be a subring of a ring Q. Then R is called a right n-chain ring in Q if for any elements a_0, a_1, \ldots, a_n in Q there exists an element a_i , $i \in \{0, 1, \ldots, n\}$, such that a_i belongs to the right R-submodule generated by the remaining elements a_j , $j \neq i$, that is, $a_i \in \sum_{i \neq j} a_j R$. A right n-chain ring in itself is called a right n-chain ring. A left n-chain ring is defined similarly. A ring which is both right and left n-chain ring is called n-chain ring.

- Remark 1.1.11 a) Let S be an overring of a ring R in a ring Q. If R is a right n-chain ring in Q, then R is a right n-chain ring in S and S is a right n-chain ring in Q. Furthermore, if $I \subseteq R$ is an ideal of Q and R is a right n-chain ring in Q, then R/I is a right n-chain ring in Q/I.
- b) The class of 1-chain rings coincides with the class of chain rings.

c) In every chain ring R, the Jacobson radical $\mathcal{J}(R)$ is a maximal right and left ideal.

By the Remark 1.1.11 c), if R is a semi-simple chain ring, then R is a division ring. The analogous result for *n*-chain rings is:

Lemma 1.1.12 ([MMU97]) Let R be a semi-simple ring, i.e, $\mathcal{J}(R) = 0$. Then R is artinian if and only if R is a right n-chain ring for some n.

Let R be a commutative ring with identity and K its total quotient ring, and S a multiplicative closed system of R. Then the large quotient ring of R with respect to S is defined to be the set $R_{[S]} = \{x \in K \mid (\exists s \in S) \ xs \in R\}$. If A is an ideal of R, then the extension of A is $[A]R_{[S]} = \{x \in K \mid (\exists s \in S) \ xs \in A\}$. A ring R is called r-noetherian if it satisfies the ascending chain condition (ACC) for regular ideals.

Proposition 1.1.13 ([Gri69]) For a commutative ring R the following conditions are equivalent:

- i) R is r-noetherian;
- ii) Every nonempty set of regular ideals of R has a maximal element;
- iii) Every regular ideal of R is finitely generated;
- iv) Every regular prime ideal of R is finitely generated.

An r-noetherian ring need not be noetherian ([Mat81]).

Let R be a subring of a ring R' and let $a \in R'$. If a is a root of a monic polynomial with coefficients from R, then a is called *integral over* R. If there exists a finitely generated R—submodule M of R', such that $a^n \in M$ for all n, then a is called *almost integral over* R. The subset R_0 of all elements in R' which are almost integral over R is called a *complete integral closure* of R in R'. If $R_0 = R$, we say that R is *completely integrally closed* in R'. In the case that R' is total quotient ring of R, R_0 is called a *complete integral closure* of R and, in the case $R_0 = R$, we say that R is *comletely integrally closed*. Notions of *integrally closed* and *integral closure* are defined similarly. If a is an integral element over R then a is almost integral over R. The converse does not hold. For example, $T = \mathbb{Z}_{(2)} + X\mathbb{Q}[[X]]$ is a valuation domain with value group $\mathbb{Z} \times \mathbb{Z}$, and hence, T is integrally closed but T is not completely integrally closed.

For the class of r-noetherian rings the notions of completely integrally closed and integrally closed coincide.

Proposition 1.1.14 ([AO90a]) If a ring R is r-noetherian and integrally closed, then R is completely integrally closed.

A ring R has few zero divisors if Z(R) is a finite union of prime ideals; and R is additively regular if for each z in its total quotient ring K, there exists $u \in R$ such that $z + u \in C_K(0)$. A ring R is called a Marot ring or a ring with the property (P) if every regular ideal is generated by regular elements. The relationships between these classes of rings are summarized in the next theorem:

Theorem 1.1.15 ([Huc88]) Consider the following four conditions on a commutative ring R

- 1) R is a noetherian ring;
- 2) R has few zero divisors;
- **3)** R is an additively regular ring;
- 4) R is a Marot ring.

Then $(1) \Rightarrow (2) \Rightarrow (3) \Rightarrow (4)$.

None of the implications of the Theorem are reversible ([Huc88], Examples).

1.2 Valuation rings

Valuation Theory is an important and powerful tool in many areas of mathematics: Number Theory, Theory of Local and Global Fields, Algebraic Geometry and Model Theory. The first axiomatic definition of a valuation has been stated by Josef Kürschák in 1913 and the further development, at the beginning of the 20-th century, is associated with works of Kurt Hensel, Alexander Ostrowski and Helmut Hasse. While this stage of the development of the valuation theory is mainly concerned with valuations of rank one, the notion of a general valuation was introduced by Wolfgang Krull in 1932, [Kru32]:

Definition 1.2.1 Let K be a field and let V be a map of K onto a totally ordered abelian group G_v with an added element ∞ , such that $\infty + \infty = g + \infty = \infty$, $\infty > g$ for all $g \in G$. The map $v : K \to G_v \bigcup \{\infty\}$ is called a (Krull) valuation on K and G_v is called the value group of v if the following conditions are satisfied

- **V1**) $(\forall x \in K) \quad v(x) = \infty \text{ if and only if } x = 0$
- **V2)** $(\forall x, y \in K)$ v(xy) = v(x) + v(y)
- V3) $(\forall x, y \in K) \quad v(x+y) \ge \min\{v(x), v(y)\}$

If $G_v = 0$ then v is called a *trivial valuation*. If the group G_v is the group of integers, then v is called the *discrete valuation of rank one*. For example, for every $x \in \mathbb{Q}^* = \mathbb{Q} \setminus \{0\}$ and a prime number p there exist integers α , r, s such that $x = p^{\alpha} \frac{r}{s}$, where r and s are not divisible by p; then the map $v_p : \mathbb{Q}^* \to \mathbb{Z}$ defined by $v_p(x) = \alpha$ and $v_p(0) = \infty$ is a discrete valuation of rank one of \mathbb{Q} . The ring $R_v = \{x \in K \mid v(x) \ge 0\}$ is called the *ring of the valuation* v and the prime ideal $P_v = \{x \in K \mid v(x) > 0\}$ is called the *positive ideal of* v. The ring R_v satisfies the following condition: for each $x \in K$, $x \in R_v$ or $x^{-1} \in R_v$. Conversely, if R is a subring of K such that $x \in K \setminus R$ implies $x^{-1} \in R$, then there exists a valuation v of K such that $R = R_v$. Many authors contributed to this theory, among them O.F.G. Schilling, E. Artin, O. Zariski, P.J. Jaffard, P. Ribenboim, O. Endler and M. Fukava. Krull valuations are greatly used by Zariski and his school of Algebraic Geometry. For example, power series rings are used in the study of the algebraic varieties in projective spaces; abstract Riemann surfaces are developed.

Among competing attempts to develop a theory of valuations for commutative rings which may have nontrivial zero divisors, the most successful was the definition of the valuation ring by M.E. Manis in [Man67].

Definition 1.2.2 ([Man67]) A map v from a commutative ring T onto a totally ordered abelian group G_v with ∞ adjoined, is called a valuation of T if the following conditions hold:

- (i) v(xy) = v(x) + v(y);
- (ii) $v(x+y) \ge \min\{v(x), v(y)\}.$

The ring $R_v = \{x \in T \mid v(x) \ge 0\}$ is called the ring of the valuation v. The set $P_v = \{x \in T \mid v(x) > 0\}$ is a prime ideal of R_v and is called the positive ideal of v.

The ring R_v and the ideal P_v satisfy the following condition:

(iii) For each $x \in T \setminus R_v$ there exists $y \in P_v$ such that $xy \in R_v \setminus P_v$.

Conversely, if R is a subring of a ring T and P is a prime ideal of R such that for each $x \in T \setminus R$ there exists $y \in P$ with $xy \in R \setminus P$, then there exists a Manis valuation v on T such that $R_v = R$ and $P_v = P$. A pair (R, P) satisfying *(iii)* is called a *Manis valuation pair* of T. For example, the pair $(R, P) = (\mathbb{Z}[X], X\mathbb{Z}[X])$ is a Manis valuation pair of the ring $T = \mathbb{Z}[X, X^{-1}]$. If the group G_v is equal to (0), then v is

called a *trivial* valuation. If the group G_v is the group of integers, then v is called the *discrete valuation of rank one*.

For the theory of Manis valuations refer to [LM71], [Huc88] and [AM92]. In the last three decades an extension of the theory of commutative integral domains to commutative rings with zero divisors was developed, see R. Gilmer [Gil72], M. Larsen, P. McCarthy [LM71], J. Huckaba [Huc88], R. Matsuda [Mat85] and J. Alajbegovic, J. Močkoř [AM92].

In the non-commutative case, a natural question is: Which class of rings plays the same role for the study of non-commutative arithmetic rings as the classes of valuation domains and Manis valuation rings do for commutative arithmetic rings? First, note that a successful "candidate" should share many properties with commutative valuation rings, in particular, the properties of extension of valuations. For example, we would like to know a non-commutative analogue of the following result due to Chevalley: If V is a valuation ring of a field F and K is an extension of F, then there exists a valuation ring W of K with $W \cap F = V$. In this case we say that W is an extension of V in K. In order to consider these questions one must decide what it means to have a valuation on a division ring. It seemed natural to suggest that this role is played by Schilling's valuations on a skew field, see [Sch45]:

Definition 1.2.3 A valuation v on a division ring D is a function v from $D^* = D \setminus \{0\}$ onto an ordered group G_v , such that for all $a, b \in D^*$, v(ab) = v(a) + v(b)and $v(a + b) \ge \min\{v(a), v(b)\}$.

For convenience we extend v to D by $v(0) = \infty$ where $\infty > \gamma$ and $\infty + \gamma = \gamma + \infty = \infty$ for all $\gamma \in G_v$. Such valuations v on D correspond to subrings R of D (called total invariant valuation rings of D) with the following two properties:

(T) If $x \in D^*$ then $x \in R$ or $x^{-1} \in R$; we say that R is a *total valuation ring* of D.

(I) $dRd^{-1} = R$, for all $d \neq 0$ in D; we say that R is invariant.

Note that valuations on the finite dimensional central simple division algebras are used to show that the Brauer groups $B_r(F)$ over a local field F are isomorphic to \mathbb{Q}/\mathbb{Z} . Using valuations, the central simple algebras over global fields, i.e., algebraic number fields or algebraic function fields, are classified. This work is associated with the famous names of H. Hasse, R. Brauer, E. Noether and A. Albert, see [Pie82]. However, the valuation of the center F of a division ring D such that $[D:F] < \infty$, in general, cannot be extended to the whole algebra. For example, for p an odd prime number, the valuation ring $\mathbb{Z}_{(p)}$ in the center $\mathbb{Q} = \mathbb{Z}(\mathbb{H}(\mathbb{Q}))$ of the 4-dimensional algebra of quaternions over the rationals cannot be extended by a total invariant valuation ring in $\mathbb{H}(\mathbb{Q})$, see Example 1.4.2. This difficulty has been overcome by the introduction of Dubrovin valuation rings in a simple artinian ring, see [Dub84]. A very well developed ideal theory and extension theory in the finite dimensional case justify the name valuation rings.

Definition 1.2.4 Let R be a subring in a simple artinian ring Q and assume that M is an ideal of R such that R/M is a simple artinian ring, and for each $q \in Q \setminus R$ there are elements $r, r' \in R$ with $qr, r'q \in R \setminus M$. Then R is called a Dubrovin valuation ring of Q.

Examples of Dubrovin valuation rings are given in Section 1.4.

Note, that in the case Q = K is a commutative field the classes of Schilling valuation rings, i.e., total invariant rings in Q, total valuation rings in Q and Dubrovin valuation rings of Q all agree and are in fact equal to the class of the classical commutative valuation domains in Q = K. More precisely:

Theorem 1.2.5 Let R be a Bezout order in a simple artinian ring Q. Then:

1. R is a Dubrovin valuation ring of Q if and only if $R/\mathcal{J}(R)$ is a simple artinian ring.

- 2. R is a total valuation ring of Q if and only if $R/\mathcal{J}(R)$ and Q are skew fields.
- 3. R is a Krull valuation ring in Q if and only if $R/\mathcal{J}(R)$ and Q are fields.

For the general theory of Dubrovin valuation rings see [Dub84], [Dub85], [Dub91a], [Grä92b] and [MMU97].

We mention here the following extension theorem for Dubrovin valuation rings.

Theorem 1.2.6 ([Dub85] and [BG90]) For every valuation ring V in the center F of a finite dimensional central simple algebra D, there exists a Dubrovin valuation ring R of D such that $R \cap F = V$.

A very rich extension theory using Dubrovin valuation rings has been developed in the last decade, see for example papers by N. Dubrovin [Dub85], H.H. Brungs, J. Gräter [BG90], J. Gräter [Grä92a], P. Morandi [Mor89], P. Morandi, A. Wadsworth [MW89] and A. Wadsworth [Wad89]. This suggests that among three competing concepts of noncommutative valuation rings, i.e., Schilling's total invariant valuation rings, total valuation rings in a skew field (equivalently, chain domains) and Dubrovin valuation rings in a simple artinian ring, the last one is the most effective for the study of *noncommutative arithmetic rings*.

1.3 Cones in groups and chain domains

Let G be a group. A cone of a group G is a subset P of G such that $PP \subseteq P$ and $P \bigcup P^{-1} = G$. It follows that the identity element e of G belongs to P. If in addition $P \bigcap P^{-1} = \{e\}$, then P is called a *basic cone* of G. In this case, we say that (G, P) is a *right ordered group* with $a \leq_r b$ if and only if $ba^{-1} \in P$ for $a, b \in G$. The right order \leq_r will also be a left order if and only if $aPa^{-1} = P$ for all $a \in G$. The group (G, P) is then a *linearly ordered* group.

Let P be a cone of G. A non-empty subset I of G is called a right P-ideal if $IP \subseteq I$ and $I \subseteq aP$ for some $a \in G$. Left P-ideals and P-ideals are defined similarly. If $I \subseteq P$ then we omit the prefix "P-" and call I a right (left) ideal of P. Moreover, if $I \neq P$, then we say that (right or left) ideal I is proper. A proper ideal I of the cone P is said to be prime (completely prime) if for $a, b \in P$ we have $a \in I$ or $b \in I$ whenever $aPb \subseteq I$ (respectively, $ab \in I$).

The proofs of the following results are similar to those of the corresponding assertions about chain rings:

- C1) The set of right (left) P-ideals is totally ordered with respect to inclusion.
- C2) The set of elements invertible in the cone P is the intersection $P \cap P^{-1}$ and it is a subgroup of G.
- C3) The subset J(P) of elements non-invertible in P is a maximal right (left) ideal. This ideal is a completely prime ideal and $P = J(P) \bigcup U(P)$ and $U(P) \cap J(P) = \emptyset$, where U(P) is the set of all units of P.

We note that a subring R of a skew field D is a total valuation ring if and only if (R^*, \cdot) is a cone in (D^*, \cdot) . Any total valuation subring R of a skew field D is a Bezout order in D with R/J(R) a skew field.

Let G be a group with a cone P. We say that a total valuation ring R of a skew field D is *associated* with P if the following conditions hold:

- a) $G \subseteq (D^*, \cdot);$
- b) Every element $d \in D^*$ can be written as $d = g_1 u_1 = u_2 g_2$ with $g_1, g_2 \in G$ and $u_1, u_2 \in U(R)$ and $Pg_1P = Pg_2P$;

c) $R \cap G = P$.

The existence of total valuation rings with prescribed associated cones has been studied recently, see papers by H.H. Brungs and G. Törner, [BT98], T.V. Dubrovina and N.I. Dubrovin, [DD96], and H.H. Brungs and N.I. Dubrovin, [BD]. Many examples are constructed by the authors mentioned above.

The following result describes the correspondence between the chain of right Pideals in a group G with a cone P and the chain of right R-ideals in the total valuation ring R of a skew field D associated with a cone P.

Theorem 1.3.1 Let a total valuation ring R of a skew field D be associated with a cone P of a group G. Then $\varphi(I) = IR$, for a right P-ideal I, defines an isomorphism between the chain of right P-ideals in G and the chain of right R-ideals in D. The inverse mapping ψ assigns to each right R-ideal A the right P-ideal $\psi(A) = A \cap G$. This correspondence preserves the properties of being an ideal, a completely prime ideal and a prime ideal, and R-ideals correspond to P-ideals.

Since the cone R^* of D^* is associated with the total valuation ring R in the skew field D, an immediate consequence of Theorem 1.3.1 is the following result:

Corollary 1.3.2 Let R be a total valuation subring of a skew field D with right (left) R-ideal A. Then $A \setminus \{0\}$ is a right (left) R^* -ideal in D^* . Conversely, if I is a right (left) R^* -ideal in D^* , then $I \cup \{0\}$ is a right (left) R-ideal in D. This correspondence preserves the properties of being an ideal, a prime ideal, a completely prime ideal and of being proper.

We conclude this section with the result by N.Dubrovin, which will allow the construction of total valuation rings with prescribed associated cones.

Theorem 1.3.3 ([Dub93]) Let P be a cone in a group G and F a skew field such that the following conditions hold:

a) P does not contain a minimal ideal;

19

b) For every right P-ideal I, the group ring $FU(O_l(I))$ is an Ore domain.

Then there exists a skew field D and a total valuation ring S of D associated with P.

1.4 Examples

We have seen in Theorem 1.2.5 that if R is a Dubrovin valuation ring in a simple artinian ring Q with $R/\mathcal{J}(R)$ a skew field, then Q is a skew field and R is a chain domain. Hence, chain domains are special Dubrovin valuation rings. Also, matrix rings over chain domains are Dubrovin valuation rings.

A particular example of a Dubrovin valuation ring is the following:

Example 1.4.1

The ring $R = \mathbb{H}(\mathbb{Z}_{(p)})$ of quaternions over the valuation ring $\mathbb{Z}_{(p)}$, where p is an odd prime number, is a Dubrovin valuation ring in the ring $Q = \mathbb{H}(\mathbb{Q})$ of quaternions over the rationals.

Proof. M = pR is a two sided ideal of R, $R/M = \mathbb{F}_p \bigoplus \mathbb{F}_p i \bigoplus \mathbb{F}_p j \bigoplus \mathbb{F}_p k$, where \mathbb{F}_p is a field of p elements. Since R/M contains nontrivial zero divisors, we have $R/M \cong M_2(\mathbb{F}_p)$. To check the second condition of Definition 1.2.4 we take an arbitrary element $q = q_0 + q_1 i + q_2 j + q_3 k \in Q \setminus R$. Then at least one of q_l does not belong to $\mathbb{Z}_{(p)}$. Among these, we choose one, say q_s , with smallest p-adic valuation. Then $q_s = \frac{r_s}{p^{\alpha_s} t_s}$, where $\alpha_s > 0$ and $p \nmid r_s$, $p \nmid t_s$. Let $r = p^{\alpha_s} t_s \in R$. Then $qr \in R \setminus M$.

The next example was announced in Section 1.2.

Example 1.4.2 A valuation domain V of the center F of a central simple division algebra D with $[D:F] < \infty$, cannot be extended to a total valuation ring in D.

Proof. Let p be an odd prime number, $D = \mathbb{H}(\mathbb{Q})$ be the 4-dimensional algebra of quaternions over the rationals, $F = \mathbb{Q}$ is the center of D and $V = \mathbb{Z}_{(p)}$ the valuation

ring of the *p*-adic valuation on $F = \mathbb{Q}$. Assume that there exists a total valuation ring R in D which extends V, i.e., $R \cap \mathbb{Q} = V$. Since R is a chain domain, the Jacobson radical M = J(R) is a maximal right (left) ideal of R. Hence, R/M is a division ring. Also $[R/M : \mathbb{Z}_{(p)}/p\mathbb{Z}_{(p)}] \leq [D : \mathbb{Q}] = 4 < \infty$. Therefore, R/M is a finite division ring and by Wedderburn Theorem, R/M is commutative. So ij = ji, i.e., $2ji \in M$. But, i,j are units in D. Hence, $2 \in M$, a contradiction which shows that $V = \mathbb{Z}_{(p)}$ cannot be extended to a total valuation ring in D.

Example 1.4.3

The valuation ring $V = \mathbb{Z}_{(2)}$ of \mathbb{Q} has a total invariant extension in $D = \mathbb{H}(\mathbb{Q})$.

Proof. For an element $\alpha = a_0 + a_1i + a_2j + a_3k \in D$, where $a_i \in \mathbb{Q}$, we define $\alpha^* = a_0 - a_1i - a_2j - a_3k$ and $N(\alpha) = \alpha\alpha^* = a_0^2 + a_1^2 + a_2^2 + a_3^2$. It can be shown that:

1. $(\alpha + \beta)^* = \alpha^* + \beta^*$, $(\alpha\beta)^* = \beta^*\alpha^*$, for all $\alpha, \beta \in D$;

2.
$$N(\alpha\beta) = N(\alpha)N(\beta)$$
, for all $\alpha, \beta \in D$;

3.
$$N(\alpha^{-1}) = N(\alpha)^{-1}$$
, for all $\alpha \in D$;

- 4. $B = \{ \alpha \in D \mid N(\alpha) \in \mathbb{Z}_{(2)} \}$ is a subring of D;
- 5. $B \cap \mathbb{Q} = \mathbb{Z}_{(2)}$.

Now, for $\alpha \in D \setminus B$, $N(\alpha) \in \mathbb{Q} \setminus \mathbb{Z}_{(2)}$. Hence, $N(\alpha^{-1}) = N(\alpha)^{-1} \in \mathbb{Z}_{(2)}$. So, $\alpha^{-1} \in B$, i.e., *B* is a total valuation ring in *D*. Also, $\alpha B = B\alpha$ for all $\alpha \in D$, i.e., *B* is invariant. Hence, *B* is a total invariant extension of *V* in *D*.

۱			ł.
ł			5
1	-		•

Chapter 2

Bezout Orders in a Simple Artinian Ring

A ring R is said to be *local* if $\overline{R} = R/\mathcal{J}(R)$ is a simple artinian ring. In this chapter we consider Bezout rings, and, in particular, local Bezout orders in a simple artinian ring. These orders are exactly Dubrovin valuation rings (see Theorem 2.2.8). In Section 2.3., the prime spectrum of a Dubrovin valuation ring is investigated.

2.1 Bezout rings

A commutative integral domain is called a *Bezout domain* if each finitely generated ideal of R is principal. Hence, every principal ideal domain (PID) is a Bezout domain and every noetherian Bezout domain is a PID.

Example 2.1.1 There exists a Bezout domain which is not a PID.

Proof. Let (G, P) be a commutative ordered group with the positive cone P, i.e., $PP \subseteq P, P \bigcup P^{-1} = G$ and $P \bigcap P^{-1} = \{e\}$. Let F be any field and consider the group ring FG and the subring $T = FP = \{\sum a_p p \mid a_p \in F, p \in P\}$. Then $S = \{\sum a_p p \mid a_e \neq 0\} \subset T$ is a multiplicatively closed system in T. Since F is a field and G is a commutative ordered group, FG does not have nontrivial zero divisors and it is a commutative domain. Consider the localization $V = TS^{-1}$ of T at S in the quotient field K = Q(FG) of the domain FG.

The set of all nonzero principal ideals of V is exactly the set $\{gV \mid g \in P\}$ and $g_1V = g_2V$ if and only if $g_1 = g_2$.

For, let $0 \neq t = a_{g_0}g_0 + a_{g_1}g_1 + \dots + a_{g_n}g_n \in T = FP$ where $g_i \in P$, $a_{g_i} \in F \setminus \{0\}$, be any element and assume that $e \leq g_0 < g_1 < g_2 < \dots < g_n$. Then $t = g_0s_1$, where $s_1 = a_{g_0} + a_{g_1}g_0^{-1}g_1 + \dots + a_{g_n}g_0^{-1}g_n \in S$. Since $V = TS^{-1}$, each element $0 \neq v \in V$ has the form $v = ts^{-1}$ for some $t \in T$ and $s \in S$. Hence, $vV = g_0s_1s^{-1}V = g_0V$. Assume $g_1V = g_2V$ but $g_1 < g_2$. Then $V = g_1^{-1}g_2V = pV$ for some $p \in P$. This implies $1 = pts^{-1}$, i.e., $s = pt \in S$, a contradiction.

Hence, the lattice of principal ideals of V is a chain, and if $I = (v_1, v_2, \dots, v_n)V$ is a finitely generated ideal of V, then I is principal, i.e., V is a Bezout domain. Note that V is a valuation domain and the valuation associated to V on K has G as the value group. Choosing the group G to be $(\mathbb{R}, +)$, the valuation domain V is not discrete and hence, V is not a PID.

Every Bezout domain is a Prüfer domain, i.e., every finitely generated ideal of R is invertible. Therefore, for each commutative Bezout domain R and a prime ideal P of R, the localization R_P is a valuation ring and $R = \bigcap R_P$, where P runs over all maximal ideals of R.

Noncommutative Bezout rings have been studied by many authors, see P. Cohn [Coh63], [Coh85], J. Robson [Rob67b], H.H. Brungs [Bru86], R. Beauregard [Bea73]. Following [Rob67b], a ring R is called a *right Bezout* ring if the following conditions are satisfied:

i) ab is regular in R if and only if a and b are regular;

- ii) $aR \bigcap bR$ contains a regular element for every pair of regular elements a, b of R;
- iii) For every pair of regular elements $a, b \in R$ the right ideals $aR \bigcap bR$ and aR + bRare principal.

A left Bezout ring is defined similarly and a Bezout ring is a ring which is right and left Bezout. A right Bezout ring is not necessarily a left Bezout ring but if a ring Rhas a left and right quotient ring Q which is artinian, then R is right Bezout if and only if R is left Bezout. Also, if R is semiprime Goldie, then R is a Bezout ring if and only if every finitely generated right ideal of R is principal, see [Rob67b], Th.2.4. and Th.3.5.

Example 2.1.2 There exists a ring R that is a right Bezout ring but it is not a left Bezout ring.

Proof. Consider the field $K = \mathbb{Q}(t)$ and define the map $\sigma : K \to K$ with $\sigma(q) = q$, for all $q \in \mathbb{Q}$ and $\sigma(t) = t^2$. Then σ is a monomorphism from K into K. Define $R := \{\sum_{i=0}^{\infty} x^i a_i \mid a_i \in K\}$ where $ax = x\sigma(a)$, for all $a \in K$. Then R is a ring. An element $0 \neq r = a_0 + xa_1 + x^2a_2 + \cdots \in R$ is a unit if and only if $a_0 \neq 0$. Let $f = x^n a_n + x^{n+1} a_{n+1} + \cdots \in R$ where $n \ge 1$ and $a_n \ne 0$. Then $fR = x^n uR$, where $u = a_n + xa_{n+1} + \cdots \in U(R)$, i.e., $fR = x^n R$. Hence, all principal right ideals of Rare of the form $x^n R$, $n = 1, 2, \ldots$, i.e., R is a right Bezout ring.

On the other hand, for the left ideals Rx and Rxt, the intersection $Rx \cap Rxt = 0$, i.e., R is not a left Bezout ring.

In [Bea73] it is shown that any ring T between a Bezout domain R and its quotient field K is a quotient ring of R and T is also a Bezout domain. The following theorem generalizes this result.

Theorem 2.1.3 ([Grä92b]) Let R be a (right) Bezout ring having a right and left quotient ring Q which is right artinian and let T be an overring of R in Q. Furthermore, let $S = U(T) \cap R$. Then the following hold:

- i) S is a left Ore set of R;
- ii) $T =_{S} R;$
- iii) T is a Bezout ring

2.2 The basic properties of Dubrovin valuation rings

Throughout this section, Q is a simple artinian ring, R is a Dubrovin valuation ring of Q and M is the ideal satisfying conditions of Definition 1.2.4. The following results are the main steps to prove that M is the Jacobson radical of R and that it is a unique maximal ideal of R. The results are important by themselves and very often used in this work.

Lemma 2.2.1 ([Dub84]) For any right (left) R-submodule I of Q the following holds:

$$I \bigcap R \subseteq M \Longrightarrow I \subseteq M$$

Proof. Let I be a right R-submodule of Q so that $I \cap R \subseteq M$. Let $x \in I$. If $x \in Q \setminus R$, then there exists an element $r \in R$ such that $xr \in R \setminus M$. But, $xr \in I$, i.e., $xr \in I \cap R \subseteq M$, a contradiction. So, $x \in R$, i.e., $I \subseteq R$. Hence, $I = I \cap R \subseteq M$.

Lemma 2.2.2 ([Dub84]) M does not contain nonzero right (left) ideals of the ring Q.

Proof. Let $a \in Q$, $a \neq 0$ and $aQ \subseteq M$. If $1 + aQ \subseteq U(Q)$, then $aQ \subseteq \mathcal{J}(Q) = 0$, i.e., a = 0. So, $1 + aQ \not\subseteq U(Q)$. Therefore, there exists an element $q \in Q$ such that $1 + aq \notin U(Q)$. But, Q is an artinian ring and by Lemma 1.1.2, every one sided regular element of Q is invertible. So, $L := l_Q(1 + aq) \neq 0$. Also, $L \cap R \subseteq M$. Hence, by Lemma 2.2.1, $L \subseteq M$. Since $Laq \neq 0$, LaQ is a nonzero 2-sided ideal of the ring Q. Hence, LaQ = Q. Then $1 \in LaQ \subseteq M$, a contradiction.

Lemma 2.2.3 ([Dub84]) $1 + M \subseteq U(R)$

Proof. Let $m \in M$ and $L := l_Q(1 + m)$. Then $L \cap R \subseteq M$. By Lemma 2.2.1 and Lemma 2.2.2, L = 0. Since Q is an artinian ring, $1 + m \in U(Q)$. So, for any $m \in M$, $(1 + m)^{-1}$ exists. If $(1 + m)^{-1} \in Q \setminus R$, then $(1 + m)^{-1} - 1 \notin R$ and there exists an element $s \in R$ such that $r := [(1 + m)^{-1} - 1]s \in R \setminus M$. Then (1 + m)r = -ms, so that $r = -m(r + s) \in M$, a contradiction.

Theorem 2.2.4 ([Dub84]) Let R be a Dubrovin valuation ring of Q. Then M is the Jacobson radical of R. In particular, M is the unique maximal ideal of R.

Proof. Since R/M is a simple artinian ring, $\mathcal{J}(R) \subseteq M$. By Lemma 2.2.3, $M \subseteq \mathcal{J}(R)$.

Corollary 2.2.5 Let S be an overring of R in Q and let I be a proper ideal of S. Then $I \subseteq \mathcal{J}(R)$. In particular, $\mathcal{J}(S) \subseteq \mathcal{J}(R)$

Proof. Let $I \neq S$ be any two-sided ideal of S. Then $I \cap R \neq R$, i.e., $I \cap R$ is a proper ideal of R. Hence, by Theorem 2.2.4, $I \cap R \subseteq \mathcal{J}(R)$ and by Lemma 2.2.1, $I \subseteq \mathcal{J}(R)$.

To characterize Dubrovin valuation rings in terms of Bezout orders and n-chain rings, we need the next two results.

Lemma 2.2.6 ([Dub84]) Let R be a Dubrovin valuation ring of Q and I be a right R-submodule of Q. Then

$$d_{\overline{R}}(I/I\mathcal{J}(R)) \leq d_{\overline{R}}(\overline{R})$$

where $\overline{R} = R/\mathcal{J}(R)$.

Proof. First note that $I/I\mathcal{J}(R)$ is a right \overline{R} -module. Let $n = d_{\overline{R}}(\overline{R})$ be the Goldie dimension of the \overline{R} -module \overline{R} and assume that the opposite holds, i.e., $d_{\overline{R}}(I/I\mathcal{J}(R)) > n$. Then, since \overline{R} is a simple artinian ring there exist $a, b \in I, b \notin I\mathcal{J}(R)$ such that $(aR + bR + I\mathcal{J}(R))/I\mathcal{J}(R) = (aR + I\mathcal{J}(R))/I\mathcal{J}(R) \oplus (bR + I\mathcal{J}(R))/I\mathcal{J}(R) \quad (*)$ and

$$(aR + I\mathcal{J}(R))/I\mathcal{J}(R) \cong \overline{R} = R/\mathcal{J}(R).$$
 (**)

Since $(aR+I\mathcal{J}(R))/I\mathcal{J}(R) \cong aR/aR \cap I\mathcal{J}(R)$ and $a\mathcal{J}(R) \subseteq aR \cap I\mathcal{J}(R)$, it follows from $aR/aR \cap I\mathcal{J}(R) \cong R/\mathcal{J}(R)$ that $aR \cap I\mathcal{J}(R) = a\mathcal{J}(R)$ and hence, $aR/a\mathcal{J}(R) \cong$ $R/\mathcal{J}(R)$. So, $r_R(a) \subseteq \mathcal{J}(R)$. On the other hand, $r_R(a) = r_Q(a) \cap R$. Hence, by Lemma 2.2.1, $r_Q(a) \subseteq \mathcal{J}(R)$. Then, by Lemma 2.2.2 and Lemma 1.1.2, *a* is a unit in *Q*. So, we can rewrite $aR \cap I\mathcal{J}(R) = a\mathcal{J}(R)$ in the form $R \cap a^{-1}I\mathcal{J}(R) = \mathcal{J}(R)$. Again, by Lemma 2.2.1, $a^{-1}I\mathcal{J}(R) \subseteq \mathcal{J}(R)$, i.e., $I\mathcal{J}(R) = a\mathcal{J}(R)$. Now,

$$a\mathcal{J}(R) = I\mathcal{J}(R) \stackrel{*}{=} (aR + I\mathcal{J}(R)) \bigcap (bR + I\mathcal{J}(R))$$

$$= (aR + a\mathcal{J}(R)) \bigcap (bR + a\mathcal{J}(R)) = aR \bigcap (bR + a\mathcal{J}(R)) = (aR \bigcap bR) + a\mathcal{J}(R).$$

Hence, $aR \cap bR \subseteq a\mathcal{J}(R)$, i.e., $R \cap a^{-1}bR \subseteq \mathcal{J}(R)$. By Lemma 2.2.1, $a^{-1}bR \subseteq \mathcal{J}(R)$. This implies $b \in I\mathcal{J}(R)$, a contradiction.

Lemma 2.2.7 ([Dub84]) Let R be a Dubrovin valuation ring of Q. Then any finitely generated right (left) R-submodule of Q is principal.

Proof. Let I be a right finitely generated R-submodule of Q. By Lemma 2.2.6, $d_{\overline{R}}(I/I\mathcal{J}(R)) \leq d_{\overline{R}}(\overline{R})$, where $\overline{R} = R/\mathcal{J}(R)$ is a simple artinian ring. Hence, $\overline{R} = I/I\mathcal{J}(R) \oplus N$ for some right \overline{R} -submodule N of \overline{R} . Since \overline{R} is a cyclic \overline{R} -module, $I/I\mathcal{J}(R)$ is a cyclic \overline{R} -module and hence $I/I\mathcal{J}(R)$ is a cyclic R-module, i.e., $aR + I\mathcal{J}(R) = I$, for some $a \in I$. But, I is a finitely generated R-module. By Nakayama's lemma, this implies that I = aR, i.e., I is a cyclic R-module. Similarly for left R-submodules.

The next result is the main characterization theorem for Dubrovin valuation rings.

Theorem 2.2.8 ([Dub84] and [MMU97]) Let R be a subring of a simple artinian ring Q. Then the following conditions are equivalent:

- (1) R is a Dubrovin valuation ring of Q.
- (2) R is a local Bezout order in Q.
- (3) R is a local n-chain ring in Q for some n with $d(\overline{R}) \ge n$, where $\overline{R} = R/\mathcal{J}(R)$.

Proof.

$$(1) \Longrightarrow (2)$$

If we assume that (1) holds, then by Lemma 2.2.7, R is a local Bezout ring.

Let $q \in Q$ be any element. Consider the finitely generated right *R*-submodule R + qR of *Q*. Then R + qR is principal, i.e., R + qR = sR for some $s \in Q$. Hence, 1 = sr for $r \in R$. This implies that the right annihilator $r_Q(r)$ of r in Q is equal to 0, $r_Q(r) = 0$. Hence, by Lemma 1.1.2, r is a unit in Q. On the other hand, q = sx for some $x \in R$. So, $q = r^{-1}x$.

We are left to prove that every regular element in R is invertible in Q. Let $c \in R$ be a regular element and consider $q \in r_Q(c)$. Then, cq = 0. If $q \in Q \setminus R$, then by (1), there exists an element $r \in R$ so that $qr \in R \setminus \mathcal{J}(R)$. Then cqr = 0 and $qr \in R$ imply that qr = 0, since c is regular in R. Hence, $qr \in \mathcal{J}(R)$, a contradiction which proves that $q \in R$, and hence, q = 0. So, $r_Q(c) = 0$, and by Lemma 1.1.2, c is a unit in Q.

This proves that R is a left order in Q. Similarly, R is a right order in Q.

$$(2) \Longrightarrow (3)$$

Assume that (2) holds and let $n = d(\overline{R})$. Let $q_0, q_1, \dots, q_n \in Q$. Then $q_0R + q_1R + \dots + q_nR$ is a finitely generated right *R*-submodule of *Q*. By (2), we can write $q_i = s_i^{-1}r_i$, where r_i , $s_i \in R$ with s_i regular elements. For elements $s_i^{-1} \in Q$, there exist a common denominator, i.e., a regular element $t \in R$ such that $s_i^{-1} = t^{-1}\overline{r_i}$, for some $\overline{r_i} \in R$. Then $q_0R + q_1R + \dots + q_nR = t^{-1}(\overline{r_0}r_0R + \overline{r_1}r_1R + \dots + \overline{r_n}r_nR)$. Since *R* is a Bezout order in a simple artinian ring *Q*, the finitely generated right ideal $\overline{r_0}r_0R + \overline{r_1}r_1R + \dots + \overline{r_n}r_nR$ of *R* is principal. So, there exists an element $s \in Q$ so that $q_0R + q_1R + \dots + q_nR = sR$. Since $d(sR/s\mathcal{J}(R)) \leq n = d(\overline{R})$, there exists *i*, say i = 0, such that $q_1R + \dots + q_nR + s\mathcal{J}(R) = sR$. By Nakayama's lemma, $q_1R + \dots + q_nR = sR$. So, $q_0 \in sR = q_1R + \dots + q_nR$, i.e., *R* is a right *n*-chain ring in *Q*. Similarly, *R* is a left *n*-chain ring in *Q*.

$(3) \Longrightarrow (1)$

Suppose that (3) holds and let $m = d(\overline{R})$, i.e., m is the length of "the longest" direct sum of uniform right (left) ideals of \overline{R} which is essential. We only need to prove that for all $q \in Q \setminus R$ there exist $r, r' \in R$ such that $qr, r'q \in R \setminus \mathcal{J}(R)$.

Let $q \in Q \setminus R$. Since \overline{R} is a simple artinian ring, right ideals of \overline{R} are generated by idempotents. Hence, there exist a set $\{\overline{e_1}, \overline{e_2}, \cdots, \overline{e_m}\}$ of primitive orthogonal idempotents of \overline{R} . Let e_1, e_2, \dots, e_m be the inverse images of $\overline{e_1}, \overline{e_2}, \dots, \overline{e_m}$ under the map $R \longrightarrow \overline{R} = R/\mathcal{J}(R)$ respectively. By Remark 1.1.11 a), \overline{R} is an *n*-chain ring. Since $m \ge n$, \overline{R} is an *m*-chain ring. Consider the elements $\overline{q}, \overline{e_1}, \overline{e_2}, \dots, \overline{e_m}$. There are two possibilities, $qR + \mathcal{J}(R) \subseteq \sum_{i=1}^m e_iR + \mathcal{J}(R)$ or there exists *i* such that $e_iR \subseteq qR + \sum_{j \ne i} e_jR + \mathcal{J}(R)$. The first case is impossible, since then $q \in R$. Hence, $e_i = qr + \sum_{j \ne i} e_jr_j + x$, where $x \in \mathcal{J}(R)$ and r_j , $r \in R$. Then $qr \in R \setminus \mathcal{J}(R)$. Otherwise, $e_i - \sum_{j \ne i} e_jr_j \in \mathcal{J}(R)$, i.e., $\overline{e_i} = \sum_{j \ne i} \overline{e_jr_j}$, i.e., the idempotents $\{\overline{e_1}, \overline{e_2}, \dots, \overline{e_m}\}$ are not primitive.

Similarly, there exists $r' \in R$ such that $r'q \in R \setminus \mathcal{J}(R)$.

Note that every condition in Theorem 2.2.8 is equivalent to the condition that R is a local semi-hereditary order in Q. Since the notion of semi-hereditary order is not essential for this work we omit the details of this characterization. For details see [MMU97].

2.3 The Ideal Theory of Dubrovin valuation rings

Throughout this section, R is a Dubrovin valuation ring in a simple artinian ring Q. In this section we study the properties of R-ideals, divisorial ideals and overrings of R. In particular, we consider prime ideals of R. The following result is crucial for the study of the ideal theory of Dubrovin valuation rings. The detailed proof can be found in [Dub84] and [MMU97].

Lemma 2.3.1 ([Dub84] and [MMU97]) Let R be Dubrovin valuation ring of Q and let $T_2 \subseteq T_1$ be right R-submodules of Q such that

(1) T_1 is regular and

 (2) there exists a subring S of O_l(T₂) such that for any regular elements t₁, t₂ ∈ T₁ there is a regular element t ∈ T₁ with St₁ + St₂ ⊆ St.

Then either $T_1 = T_2$ or there is a regular element $t_0 \in T_1$ such that $T_2 \subseteq t_0 \mathcal{J}(R)$.

The next result shows that Dubrovin valuation rings share a very important property with other types of valuation rings.

Proposition 2.3.2 ([Dub84]) Let R be a Dubrovin valuation ring of Q and let S be a Bezout order in Q. Then the set of regular S - R-sub-bimodules of Q is linearly ordered by inclusion. In particular, the set of all R-ideals of Q and hence, the set of all two-sided ideals of R, are linearly ordered by inclusion.

Proof. Let T_1, T_2 be regular S - R-sub-bimodules of Q. Set $T_0 = T_1 \cap T_2$. If $T_0 = T_1$, then $T_1 \subseteq T_2$. Let $T_0 \subset T_1$. Then, by Lemma 2.3.1 there exists a regular element $t_0 \in$ T_1 such that $T_0 \subseteq t_0 \mathcal{J}(R) \subset t_0 R \subseteq T_1$. Hence, $T_2 \cap t_0 R \subseteq T_2 \cap T_1 = T_0 \subseteq t_0 \mathcal{J}(R)$, that is, $t_0^{-1}T_2 \cap R \subseteq \mathcal{J}(R)$. By Lemma 2.2.1, $t_0^{-1}T_2 \subseteq \mathcal{J}(R)$, i.e. $T_2 \subseteq t_0 \mathcal{J}(R) \subseteq T_1$.

Let P be a prime ideal of a ring R. If $C_R(P) := \{r \in R \mid r+P \text{ is regular in } R/P\}$ is a regular Ore set of R, then the quotient ring $RC_R(P)^{-1} = C_R(P)^{-1}R$ of R with respect to $C_R(P)$ is denoted by $R_P =_P R$ and is called the *localization* of R. The overrings T of a Dubrovin valuation ring R in Q are again Dubrovin valuation rings of Q that are in one-to-one correspondence with the prime ideals P of R for which R/P is prime Goldie. More generally, the following results hold:

Theorem 2.3.3 ([Dub84], [Grä92b]) Let R be a Bezout order in a simple artinian ring Q, let B be a Dubrovin valuation ring of Q containing R and let $P = \mathcal{J}(B) \cap R$. Then P is a prime ideal of R such that R/P is Goldie, $C_R(P) = \{r \in R \mid r+P \text{ is regular in } R/P\}$ is a regular left and right Ore set and $B = R_P =_P R$. Conversely, if R is a Bezout order in a simple artinian ring Q and P is a prime ideal of R such that R/P is Goldie, then $C_R(P)$ is a regular left and right Ore set and $R_P = {}_PR$ is a Dubrovin valuation ring of Q such that $\mathcal{J}(R_P) \cap R = P$.

Theorem 2.3.4 ([Dub84]) Let R be a Dubrovin valuation ring of a simple artinian ring Q and let S be an overring of R in Q. Then $\tilde{R} = R/\mathcal{J}(S)$ is a Dubrovin valuation ring of $\overline{S} = S/\mathcal{J}(S)$, S is a Dubrovin valuation ring of Q and $S = R_{\mathcal{J}(S)}$.

Proof. By Corollary 2.2.5, $\mathcal{J}(S) \subseteq R$ and by Theorem 2.2.8, R is an *n*-chain ring in Q with $d(\overline{R}) = d(R/\mathcal{J}(R)) \ge n$. Hence, by Remark 1.1.11, S is an *n*-chain ring in Q and \overline{S} is an *n*-chain ring in \overline{S} . Since \overline{S} is a semi-simple ring, by Lemma 1.1.12, \overline{S} is an artinian ring. If $I \subset S$ is any ideal of S, then by Corollary 2.2.5, $I \subseteq \mathcal{J}(R)$ and hence, $1 + I \subseteq 1 + \mathcal{J}(R) \subseteq U(R) \subseteq U(S)$, i.e., $I \subseteq \mathcal{J}(S)$. So, $\overline{S} = S/\mathcal{J}(S)$ is a simple artinian ring . By Theorem 2.1.3, S is a Bezout order in Q. Hence, S is a Dubrovin valuation ring of Q. Since $\widetilde{R}/\mathcal{J}(\widetilde{R}) \cong R/\mathcal{J}(R)$ is a simple artinian ring and $d(\widetilde{R}/\mathcal{J}(\widetilde{R})) \ge n$, by Theorem 2.2.8, \widetilde{R} is a Dubrovin valuation ring in \overline{S} . Hence, $R/\mathcal{J}(S)$ is a prime Goldie ring and by Theorem 2.3.3, $S = R_{\mathcal{J}(S)}$.

It follows, that prime ideals P of a Dubrovin valuation ring R such that R/P is a prime Goldie ring, are very important. Therefore, the following definition is natural:

Definition 2.3.5 The prime ideal P of a Dubrovin valuation ring R is called a Goldie prime ideal if R/P is a prime Goldie ring.

Note that J(R) and (0) are Goldie primes of a Dubrovin valuation ring R.

Remark 2.3.6 In the special cases, when R is a total valuation ring in a skew field Q, i.e., R is a Bezout order in Q with $R/\mathcal{J}(R)$ being a skew field, or when R is a Bezout order in a central simple algebra Q, the bijection given in Theorem 2.3.3, is described by the following results:

- a) If R is a Bezout order in a skew field Q such that R/J(R) is a skew field, i.e., R is a total valuation ring in Q, then there exists a one-to-one correspondence between overrings B of R in Q and the set of completely prime ideals of R given by B → J(B) ∩ R and P → RS⁻¹ = R_P, where S = R \ P.
- b) ([Grä92b]) If R is a Bezout order in a central simple algebra Q, B is the set of all Dubrovin valuation rings of Q containing R, and P is the set of all prime ideals of R, then the map f: B → P given by B → J(B) ∩ R is a well defined anti-order isomorphism where f⁻¹(P) = R_P. Moreover, R = ∩ R_P where the intersection runs over all maximal ideals of R, i.e., R is an intersection of Dubrovin valuation rings.

Remark 2.3.7 From the result in Remark 2.3.6 b), it follows that if R is a Dubrovin valuation ring in a simple artinian ring Q with finite dimension over its center K, then every prime ideal P of R is Goldie prime and there is a bijection between specR and the set of all overrings of R in Q given by $P \longrightarrow R_P$ (R_P is the localization with respect to the set $C_R(P)$ of elements $r \in R$ regular modulo P). This result was obtained by Dubrovin, [Dub85], Theorem 1.

In the following part of this section we discus a theory of divisors of a Dubrovin valuation ring. The following results are needed.

Lemma 2.3.8 ([MMU97]) Let R be a Dubrovin valuation ring of Q. Then $O_r(\mathcal{J}(R)) = O_l(\mathcal{J}(R)) = R.$

Proof. Assume $R \subset O_r(\mathcal{J}(R))$. Then by Lemma 2.3.1, there exists a regular element $t_0 \in O_r(\mathcal{J}(R))$ such that $R \subseteq t_0\mathcal{J}(R)$ and hence, $t_0^{-1} \in \mathcal{J}(R)$. But then, $1 \in \mathcal{J}(R)$, a contradiction. Thus, $R = O_r(\mathcal{J}(R))$. Similarly, $R = O_l(\mathcal{J}(R))$.

Lemma 2.3.9 Let R be a Dubrovin valuation ring of Q and P be a prime ideal of R. Then $O_r(P) = O_l(P)$.

Proof. Since the set of all overrings of R in Q is linearly ordered by inclusion, we may assume $O_l(P) \subseteq O_r(P)$. Then, $\mathcal{J}(O_r(P)) \subseteq \mathcal{J}(O_l(P))$. Hence, $\mathcal{J}(O_r(P))(O_r(P)P) =$ $(\mathcal{J}(O_r(P))O_r(P))P \subseteq \mathcal{J}(O_r(P))P \subseteq \mathcal{J}(O_l(P))P \subseteq O_l(P)P \subseteq P$. But $\mathcal{J}(O_r(P))$ and $O_r(P)P$ are 2-sided ideals of R. Thus, since P is a prime ideal of R, we have $\mathcal{J}(O_r(P)) \subseteq P$ or $O_r(P)P \subseteq P$, i.e, $P = \mathcal{J}(O_r(P))$ or $O_r(P) = O_l(P)$. Thus, $O_l(P) = O_l(\mathcal{J}(O_r(P)) = O_r(\mathcal{J}(O_r(P)) = O_r(P))$ by Lemma 2.3.8, or $O_r(P) = O_l(P)$. So, in both cases $O_r(P) = O_l(P)$.

Lemma 2.3.10 ([MMU97]) Let R be a Dubrovin valuation ring of Q, A be an R-ideal of Q and let $S = O_r(A)$. Then the following are equivalent:

- (1) A is principal as a right S-ideal.
- (2) $A^{-1}A = S$.
- (3) $A \supset A\mathcal{J}(S)$

Proof.

(1) \Rightarrow (2): Let A = aS for some $a \in A$. Then $A^{-1} = Sa^{-1}$ and (2) follows. (2) \Rightarrow (3): Let $A^{-1}A = S$. If $A = A\mathcal{J}(S)$, then $A^{-1}A = A^{-1}A\mathcal{J}(S)$, i.e., $S = \mathcal{J}(S)$, a contradiction.

(3) \Rightarrow (1): Let $A \supset A\mathcal{J}(S)$. Then by Lemma 2.3.1, there exists a regular element $t \in A$ such that $A\mathcal{J}(S) \subseteq t\mathcal{J}(S) \subseteq A\mathcal{J}(S)$, that is, $t\mathcal{J}(S) = A\mathcal{J}(S)$. Hence, $t^{-1}A\mathcal{J}(S) = \mathcal{J}(S)$. Therefore, $t^{-1}A \subseteq O_l(\mathcal{J}(S)) = S$. Thus, $A \subseteq tS$, that is, A = tS.

On the set of right (left) R-ideals we introduce the following operation:

Definition 2.3.11 Let I be a right R-ideal and $S = O_r(I)$. We define $I^* = \bigcap cS$, where c runs over all elements in Q with $cS \supseteq I$. Similarly, for any left R-ideal L with $T = O_l(L)$ we define ${}^*L = \bigcap Tc$, where c runs over all elements in Q with $Tc \supseteq L$.

That $I^* = I$ for an *R*-ideal *I* follows from Proposition 2.3.13. In the next result, the basic properties of the "*"- operation are given. Note that in Chapter 4, we briefly discuss an analogous operation for commutative rings.

Proposition 2.3.12 ([MMU97]) Let R be a Dubrovin valuation ring of Q and let I be a right R-ideal of Q. Then:

(1) $I \subseteq I^*$

- (2) $(I^*)^* = I^*$
- (3) $(cI)^* = cI^*$, for any $c \in U(Q)$
- (4) $(cI)^{-1} = I^{-1}c^{-1}$, for any $c \in U(Q)$

Proof. (1): This is trivial.

(2): By (1), $I^* \subseteq (I^*)^*$. Assume $I^* \subset (I^*)^*$. Then, there exists an element $x \in (I^*)^*$ such that $x \notin I^*$. Therefore, there exists an element $b_0 \in Q$ with $b_0 S \supseteq I$ but $x \notin b_0 S$. Also, $x \in cS$, for all $c \in Q$ with $cS \supseteq I^*$. But, $b_0 S \supseteq I$ implies $I^* \subseteq b_0 S$ and thus, $x \in b_0 S$, a contradiction.

(3): Let $c \in U(Q)$ and $x \in I^*$ be an arbitrary element. Consider any $b \in Q$ such that $bS \supseteq cI$. Then $I \subseteq c^{-1}bS$ and since $x \in I^*$, by the Definition 2.3.11, $x \in c^{-1}bS$ so that $cx \in bS$. Thus, $cx \in (cI)^*$. Since x was an arbitrary element, $cI^* \subseteq (cI)^*$. Conversely, let $x \in (cI)^*$. Let $b \in Q$ be any element with $bS \supseteq I$. Then $cI \subseteq cbS$.

Hence, $(cI)^* \subseteq cbS$, that is, $x \in cbS$. But, b was an arbitrary element. Therefore, $x \in \bigcap cbS$, with $bS \supseteq I$, that is, $x \in c(\bigcap bS) = cI^*$ and $(cI)^* \subseteq cI^*$ follows.

(4): Let $c \in U(Q)$ and $x \in I^{-1}$. Then $cIxc^{-1}cI = cIxI \subseteq cI$ implies $xc^{-1} \in (cI)^{-1}$. Thus, $I^{-1}c^{-1} \subseteq (cI)^{-1}$. Conversely, $x \in (cI)^{-1}$, implies $cIxcI \subseteq cI$. Hence, $IxcI \subseteq I$, that is, $xc \in I^{-1}$. Thus, $x \in I^{-1}c^{-1}$ and $(cI)^{-1} \subseteq I^{-1}c^{-1}$ follows.

The proof of the following result can be found in [MMU97].

Proposition 2.3.13 Let R be a Dubrovin valuation ring of Q and let A be an R-ideal of Q. Set $S = O_r(A)$ and $T = O_l(A)$. Then:

- (1) $A_v := (S : (S : A)_l)_r = A^* = A^* = (T : (T : A)_r)_l = :_v A and A^* = (A^{-1})^{-1}.$
- (2) $A^{**} = A^*$ and $(A^{-1})^* = A^{-1}$
- (3) If A is not principal as a right S-ideal then $A^{-1}A = \mathcal{J}(S)$ and $\mathcal{J}(S)$ is not a principal right S-ideal.
- (4) If A ⊂ A*, then A* = cS and A = cJ(S) for some regular element c ∈ A*. In particular, A = A*J(S).

An *R*-ideal *A* of *Q* is called *divisorial* if $A = A^*$. With D(R) we denote the set of all divisorial *R*-ideals of *Q*. On the set D(R) we define the partial operation "o" by $A \circ B = (AB)^*$ if $A, B \in D(R)$ with $O_r(A) = O_l(B)$. The next result shows that $(D(R), \circ)$ is an algebraic structure known as Brandt groupoid without connectivity property.

Theorem 2.3.14 ([Dub84]) Let R be a Dubrovin valuation ring of Q. Then $(D(R), \circ)$ has the following properties:

(1) For every $A \in D(R)$, there exist unique elements $E_r(A)$ and $E_l(A)$ in D(R) such that

$$A \circ E_r(A) = A = E_l(A) \circ A.$$

- (2) For A, $B \in D(R)$, the product $A \circ B$ is defined if and only if $E_r(A) = E_l(B)$.
- (3) If for A, B, $C \in D(R)$ the products $A \circ B$ and $B \circ C$ are defined, then $(A \circ B) \circ C$ and $A \circ (B \circ C)$ are defined and they are equal.
- (4) For every element $A \in D(R)$ there exists a unique element $\widetilde{A} \in D(R)$ such that

$$A \circ \widetilde{A} = E_l(A), \quad \widetilde{A} \circ A = E_r(A).$$

Proof. (1): Let $A \in D(R)$ and set $E_r(A) := O_r(A)$, $E_l(A) := O_l(A)$. Then:

E_r(A) ∈ D(R): First, we prove that S := O_r(E_r(A)) = O_r(A). For q ∈ S, we have q ∈ O_r(A)q ⊆ O_r(A). Conversely, q ∈ O_r(A) implies O_r(A)q ⊆ O_r(A), i.e., q ∈ S. Hence,

$$E_r(A) \subseteq E_r(A)^* \stackrel{def}{=} \bigcap_{cS \supseteq E_r(A)} cS \subseteq 1 \cdot S = O_r(A) = E_r(A),$$

that is, $E_r(A) = E_r(A)^* \in D(R)$.

- $\mathbf{A} \circ \mathbf{E}_{\mathbf{r}}(\mathbf{A})$ is defined since $O_r(A) = O_l(O_r(A)) = O_l(E_r(A))$.
- $\mathbf{A} \circ \mathbf{E}_{\mathbf{r}}(\mathbf{A}) = \mathbf{A}$: $A \circ E_r(A) = (AE_r(A))^* = (AO_r(A))^* = A^* = A$.

Similarly, $E_l(A) \in D(R)$, $E_l(A) \circ A$ is defined and $E_l(A) \circ A = A$. The uniqueness of the right and the left units follows by a familiar argument.

(2): This follows immediately from the definition.

<u>(3)</u>: Let A, B, $C \in D(R)$ and let $A \circ B$ and $B \circ C$ are defined, i.e., $O_r(A) = O_l(B)$ and $O_r(B) = O_l(C)$. It is enough to prove that

$$((AB)^*C)^* = (ABC)^* = (A(BC)^*)^*$$

If $AB = (AB)^*$, then the first equality holds. Let $AB \subset (AB)^*$ and let $S = O_r(AB)$. Then $S \supseteq O_r(B)$ and since $O_l(B) = O_r(A) \supseteq A^{-1}A$, we have $A^{-1}AB \subseteq B$. If $A^{-1}AB = B$, then $O_r(B) \supseteq O_r(AB) = S$, i.e., $S = O_r(B)$. If $A^{-1}AB \subset B$, then $A^{-1}A \subset O_l(B) = O_r(A)$. By Lemma 2.3.10, this implies that A is not principal as a right $O_r(A)$ -ideal. Hence, by Proposition 2.3.13 (3), $A^{-1}A = \mathcal{J}(O_r(A)) =$ $\mathcal{J}(O_l(B))$. Hence, $B \supset \mathcal{J}(O_l(B))B$ and by the left version of Lemma 2.3.10, B is principal as a left $O_l(B)$ -ideal. So, $B = O_l(B)b$, for some $b \in B$. Therefore, S = $O_r(AB) = O_r(AO_l(B)b) = O_r(AO_r(A)b) = O_r(Ab) = b^{-1}O_r(A)b = b^{-1}O_l(B)b = b^{-1}O_l(B)b$ $O_r(O_l(B)b) = O_r(B)$. Hence, $S = O_r(AB) = O_r(B)$. Now, since AB is not divisorial, by Proposition 2.3.13 (3) and (4), $(AB)^* = cS$ and $AB = c\mathcal{J}(S)$, for some $c \in U(Q)$, and $\mathcal{J}(S)$ is not principal right S-ideal. Then $\mathcal{J}(S)^{-1}\mathcal{J}(S) \subset O_r(\mathcal{J}(S)) = S$ by Lemma 2.3.10. Hence, $S \subseteq \mathcal{J}(S)^{-1}$ implies $\mathcal{J}(S) = S\mathcal{J}(S) \subseteq \mathcal{J}(S)^{-1}\mathcal{J}(S) \subseteq \mathcal{J}(S)$, i.e., $\mathcal{J}(S)^{-1}\mathcal{J}(S) = \mathcal{J}(S)$. This implies $\mathcal{J}(S)^{-1} \subseteq O_l(\mathcal{J}(S)) = S$, i.e., $\mathcal{J}(S)^{-1} = S$. Finally, by Propositions 2.3.12 and 2.3.13, since $O_l(C) = O_r(B) = S$ and $\mathcal{J}(S) =$ $\mathcal{J}(O_l(C)) = C$ we have $(ABC)^* = (c\mathcal{J}(S)C)^* = c(\mathcal{J}(S)C)^* = c(C)^* = (cC)^* = c(C)^* = c(C)$ $(cO_l(C)C)^* = (cSC)^* = ((AB)^*C)^*$. Similarly, $(ABC)^* = (A(BC)^*)^*$.

<u>(4)</u>: Let $A \in D(R)$ and denote $S = O_r(A)$, $T = O_l(A^{-1})$. Then S = T. To prove this, first note that R and S are overrings of R. Since by Theorem 2.3.3 and Proposition 2.3.2, overrings of R are linearly ordered by inclusion, we can assume that $R \subseteq S \subseteq T$.

If $A^{-1}A = S$, then by Lemma 2.3.10, A = aS for some regular element $a \in A$ and also $A^{-1} = Sa^{-1}$. Hence, $q \in T$ implies $qSa^{-1} \subseteq Sa^{-1}$, i.e., $q \in S$. So, $T \subseteq S$. If $A^{-1}A \subset S$, then $A^{-1}A \subseteq \mathcal{J}(S)$. Hence, $1 + A^{-1}A \subseteq 1 + \mathcal{J}(S) \subseteq U(S) \subseteq U(T)$, i.e., $A^{-1}A \subseteq \mathcal{J}(T)$. Assume that $S \subset T$. Then $A \subset AT$, since otherwise A = ATand $T \subseteq O_r(A) = S$. By Lemma 2.3.1, there exists a regular element $c \in AT$ such that $A \subseteq c\mathcal{J}(S) \subseteq cS \subseteq ATS \subseteq ATT = AT$. Multiplying by T on the right, we have AT = cT. Furthermore, $A \subseteq cS$ implies $c^{-1} \in A^{-1}$. Thus, $T = c^{-1}AT \subseteq A^{-1}AT \subseteq$ $\mathcal{J}(T)T = \mathcal{J}(T)$, a contradiction that shows that S = T, i.e., $O_r(A) = O_l(A^{-1})$. Similarly, $O_r(A^{-1}) = O_l(A)$.

This implies that the products $A^{-1} \circ A$ and $A \circ A^{-1}$ are defined and by the definition $A^{-1} \circ A = (A^{-1}A)^* \subseteq S^* = O_r(A)^* \stackrel{(1)}{=} O_r(A) = S$. Hence, $A^{-1} \circ A \subseteq O_r(A)$. Let $c \in U(Q)$ be any element such that $A^{-1}A \subseteq cS$. Then $c^{-1}A^{-1}A \subseteq S$, i.e., $c^{-1}A^{-1} \subseteq A^{-1}$. Hence, $c^{-1} \in O_l(A^{-1}) = O_r(A)$, i.e., $1 \in cS$. This implies $S \subseteq \bigcap_{cS \supseteq A^{-1}A} cS = (A^{-1}A)^* = A^{-1} \circ A$, i.e., $A^{-1} \circ A = O_r(A)$. Similarly, $A \circ A^{-1} = O_l(A)$.

Now, we consider a Dubrovin valuation ring R of rank one, that is, $\mathcal{J}(R)$ and (0) are the only Goldie prime ideals. In this case, the only proper overring of R is Q, and the operation "o" is defined on the whole of D(R). The following result shows that for a rank one Dubrovin valuation ring R, the structure $(D(R), \circ)$ from Theorem 2.3.14 becomes a group.

Theorem 2.3.15 Let R be a Dubrovin valuation ring of Q of rank one. Then $(D(R), \circ)$ is a group.

Proof. By Theorem 2.3.3 there are no proper overrings of R in Q. Hence, for every $A \in D(R)$, $O_r(A) = O_l(A) = R$. Thus, for any two elements $A, B \in D(R)$, $O_r(A) = O_l(B) = R$, that is, $A \circ B$ is defined. So, "o" is defined on the whole of D(R).

Furthermore, there exists a unique element $E = R \in D(R)$ such that for every $A \in D(R)$, $A \circ E = E \circ A = A$, that is, there is an identity element in D(R).

Finally, for every $A \in D(R)$, there is a unique element $A^{-1} \in D(R)$ (see the proof of Theorem 2.3.14) such that $A \circ A^{-1} = O_l(A) = O_r(A) = A^{-1} \circ A = R = E$. Since " \circ " is associative, $(D(R), \circ)$ is a group.

Now, we consider Goldie prime ideals of a Dubrovin valuation ring. We first show that in the special case of the total valuation ring, the classes of Goldie prime ideals and completely prime ideals coincide.

Proposition 2.3.16 Let R be a total valuation ring in a skew field Q, and let P be a prime ideal of R. Then, P is a Goldie prime if and only if P is completely prime.

Proof. Assume that P is a Goldie prime. Then, by Theorem 2.3.3, $S = R_P =_P R$ is a Dubrovin valuation ring of Q and $\mathcal{J}(S) \cap R = P$. But, by Corollary 2.2.5, $\mathcal{J}(S) \subseteq \mathcal{J}(R) \subset R$, so that $P = \mathcal{J}(S)$. On the other hand, S as an overring of R in Q, is a total valuation ring in Q. Hence, $\overline{S} = S/\mathcal{J}(S)$ is a skew field. Thus, $\widetilde{R} = R/P = R/\mathcal{J}(S)$ is a subring of a skew field \overline{S} , that is, R/P is an integral domain. So, P is a completely prime ideal.

Conversely, if P is completely prime ideal, then R/P is an integral domain. Also, R is a Dubrovin valuation ring in Q with $\overline{R} = R/\mathcal{J}(R)$ is a skew field. Hence, $d(\overline{R}) = d(R/\mathcal{J}(R)) = 1$. By Theorem 2.2.8, R is a 1-chain domain; so by Remark 1.1.11, $\widetilde{R} = R/P$ is also 1-chain domain such that $\widetilde{R}/\mathcal{J}(\widetilde{R}) = R/P/\mathcal{J}(R)/P \cong R/\mathcal{J}(R)$ is a skew field. Again, by Theorem 2.2.8, R/P is a Dubrovin valuation ring in \overline{R} , i.e., R/P is a prime Goldie ring. Thus, P is a Goldie prime.

The natural question is: Does there exist a Dubrovin valuation ring with a prime ideal that is not Goldie prime? This question was raised by H.H.Brungs and G.Törner in [BT76], in the form: Does there exist a prime chain ring with zero divisors, i.e., a chain ring with a prime ideal that is not completely prime? N.Dubrovin, [Dub93], gave the positive answer to this question.

Example 2.3.17 ([Dub93]) There exists a Dubrovin valuation ring with a prime ideal that is not Goldie prime.

Proof. Consider the group $SL(2, \mathbb{R})$ of 2×2 matrices with real entries and determinant 1. Then

$$\mathbb{U} = \{ u = \begin{pmatrix} a & b \\ 0 & a^{-1} \end{pmatrix} \mid b, \ 0 < a \in \mathbb{R} \},\$$

$$\mathbb{S} = \{ r(t) = \begin{pmatrix} \cos t & -\sin t \\ \sin t & \cos t \end{pmatrix} \mid t \in \mathbb{R} \}$$

are subgroups of $SL(2, \mathbb{R})$ and every element $s \in SL(2, \mathbb{R})$ can be written in a unique way as $s = r(\varphi)u$ for $r(\varphi) \in \mathbb{S}$, $0 \leq \varphi < 2\pi$, $u \in \mathbb{U}$.

Consider now first the universal covering group Γ of \mathbb{S} where $\Gamma = \{x^t \mid t \in \mathbb{R}\}$ with $x^{t_1}x^{t_2} = x^{t_1+t_2}$ as operation, and $x^{t_1} \leq x^{t_2}$ if and only if $t_1 \leq t_2$. As a linearly ordered group, Γ is isomorphic to $(\mathbb{R}, +, \leq)$. The covering map τ from \mathbb{R} to \mathbb{S} with $\tau(x^t) = r(t)$ is a homomorphism with $Ker \tau = \langle x^{2\pi} \rangle$, the cyclic subgroup of \mathbb{R} generated by $x^{2\pi}$.

Next we define the covering group G of $SL(2, \mathbb{R})$ as the set $G = \{x^t u \mid x^t \in \Gamma, u \in \mathbb{U}\}$ with the operation given by:

$$x^{t_1}u_1x^{t_2}u_2 = x^{t_1}u_1x^{2\pi k + \varphi}u_2 = x^{t_1 + 2\pi k + \psi}u_1'u_2,$$

where $\varphi \in [0, 2\pi]$ and $u_1 r(\varphi) = r(\psi)u'_1$ for $\psi \in [0, 2\pi)$. The mapping τ above is extended to a map from G to $SL(2, \mathbb{R})$ by defining $\tau(x^t u) = r(t)u$.

Finally, we consider the subsemigroup $P = \{x^r u \mid 0 \leq r \in \mathbb{R}, u \in \mathbb{U}\}$ of the group G. Then $P \bigcup P^{-1} = G$ and $P \bigcap P^{-1} = \mathbb{U}$. The element x^{π} is contained in P and is central in P. So, $Q = x^{\pi}P$ is an ideal of P, properly contained in the maximal ideal J(P) and, in addition, $\bigcap Q^m = \bigcap x^{\pi m}P = \emptyset$. Since $x^{\pi/2}x^{\pi/2} \in Q$ but $x^{\pi/2} \notin Q, Q$ is a prime ideal in P that is not completely prime. It can be shown that P satisfies the conditions of Theorem 1.3.3. hence, there exists a skew field D and a total valuation ring S in D associated to the cone P. By Theorem 1.3.1, the corresponding ideal $\varphi(Q) = QS = x^{\pi}PS$ is a prime ideal of the ring S that is not completely prime. Now, applying Theorem 1.2.5 and Proposition 2.3.16, S is a Dubrovin valuation ring with a prime ideal $\varphi(Q)$ that is not Goldie prime.

The following results show that Goldie prime ideals of a Dubrovin valuation ring R in Q have nice properties. These results are important steps for describing the structure of ideals in Dubrovin valuation rings. But first, we prove the following basic fact which we will use frequently.

Lemma 2.3.18 Let R be a Dubrovin valuation ring of a simple artinian ring Q and let S be an overring of R in Q. If $I \neq R$ is a non-zero ideal of R such that $I \supset \mathcal{J}(S)$, then IS = S.

Proof. The ideal $I/\mathcal{J}(S)$ is a nonzero ideal in $\widetilde{R} = R/\mathcal{J}(S)$ which is a Dubrovin valuation ring in $\overline{S} = S/\mathcal{J}(S)$ by Theorem 2.3.4. Since \widetilde{R} is a prime Goldie ring, the ideal $I/\mathcal{J}(S)$ is essential and by Theorem 1.1.5, it is a regular ideal. So, there exists an element $r \in I$ so that $r + \mathcal{J}(S)$ is a regular element in $\widetilde{R} = R/\mathcal{J}(S)$. Hence, $r + \mathcal{J}(S)$ is a unit in $\overline{S} = S/\mathcal{J}(S)$, that is, $r \in U(S)$. Thus IS = S.

Proposition 2.3.19 Let P_i be Goldie primes in R, $i \in \Lambda$. Then $P = \bigcap P_i$ is a Goldie prime.

Proof. Since P_i is Goldie, the localization R_{P_i} exists for every *i* and we set $S = \bigcup R_{P_i}$. The overrings R_{P_i} of R in Q are totally ordered by inclusion. Hence, S is a ring in Q containing R. By Theorem 2.3.4, S is a Dubrovin valuation ring of Q and $\mathcal{J}(S) \subseteq P_i$ since $R_{P_i} \subseteq S$. It follows that $\mathcal{J}(S)$ is a Goldie prime contained in P (Theorem 2.3.3).

Assume that $P \supset \mathcal{J}(S)$. Then by Lemma 2.3.18 we have PS = S. Hence, $1 = \sum p_i s_i$ for elements p_i in P and s_i in $S = \bigcup R_{P_i}$. But, the rings R_{P_i} are totally ordered by inclusion. So, there exists an index $j_0 \in \Lambda$ with $s_i \in R_{P_{j_0}}$ for all i and $p_i \in P \subseteq P_{j_0}$.

Therefore, $1 = \sum p_i s_i \in P_{j_0} R_{P_{j_0}} = P_{j_0}$, a contradiction that shows $P = \mathcal{J}(S)$, which is a Goldie prime.

Lemma 2.3.20 Let $I \neq R$ be a non-zero ideal in R with $I = I^2$. Then I is neither a principal right $O_r(I)$ -ideal nor a principal left $O_l(I)$ -ideal.

Proof. Both $S = O_r(I)$ and $T = O_l(I)$ are overrings of R and hence either $T \subseteq S$ or $S \subseteq T$, since the overrings of R are linearly ordered by inclusion. It is enough to consider the case $T \subseteq S$. We show first that $I \subseteq \mathcal{J}(S)$. Otherwise, $I \supset \mathcal{J}(S)$ and by Lemma 2.3.18, it follows that S = IS = I, a contradiction that proves $I \subseteq \mathcal{J}(S)$. Assume that I is principal as a right S-ideal, i.e., I = aS. Then, by Corollary 1.1.4, a is regular element. Then, $aS = I = I^2 = aSaS$ implies S = SaSand $1 = \sum_{i=1}^{n} s_i at_i$, s_i , $t_i \in S$, follows. Since $S = R_{\mathcal{J}(S)} = \mathcal{J}(S)R$, there exist elements c, d in $C_R(\mathcal{J}(S))$ with $cs_i \in R$, $t_i d \in R$ for all i. Hence $cd = \sum cs_i at_i d \in I \subseteq \mathcal{J}(S)$, a contradiction which proves that I is not a principal right S-ideal. Since $T \subseteq S$ implies $I \subseteq \mathcal{J}(S) \subseteq \mathcal{J}(T)$, a similar argument shows that I is not a principal left T-ideal.

The next result shows that idempotent ideals $\neq R$ are Goldie primes.

Proposition 2.3.21 Let $I^2 = I \neq R$ be an idempotent ideal. Then the following hold:

- a) $O_r(I) = S = O_l(I);$
- b) $I = \mathcal{J}(S)$ is a Goldie prime with $S = R_{\mathcal{J}(S)}$.

Proof. Let $S = O_r(I)$ and $T = O_l(I)$. It is enough to consider the case $S \subseteq T$. From Lemma 2.3.20, it follows that I is neither a principal right S-ideal nor a principal left T-ideal. Hence, $I^{-1}I = \mathcal{J}(S)$ and $II^{-1} = \mathcal{J}(T)$ by Proposition 2.3.13(3). Further, $I^{-1} = \{x \in Q \mid xI \subseteq S\} = (S : I)_l \supseteq T$. Conversely, if $x \in (S : I)_l$, then $xI \subseteq S$ and $xI = xI^2 \subseteq SI \subseteq I$, and $x \in T$ follows; we have proved that $I^{-1} = T$. However, $II^{-1} = \mathcal{J}(T) \subseteq \mathcal{J}(S) \subseteq \mathcal{J}(R) \subset R$ implies $I^{-1} \subseteq (R : I)_r$. Further, if $q \in (R : I)_r$, then $Iq \subseteq R \subseteq O_r(I)$, i.e., $Iq = IIq \subseteq I$. Hence, $q \in O_r(I) = S$, i.e., $(R : I)_r \subseteq S$. Thus $T = I^{-1} \subseteq S$ and T = S follows which proves a).

Now, $\mathcal{J}(S) = I^{-1}I = TI = I$ which proves that I is Goldie prime, since $\mathcal{J}(S)$ is a Goldie prime. In addition, $S = R_{\mathcal{J}(S)}$ follows and both parts of b) are proven.

The next result shows that the union of Goldie primes is again a Goldie prime.

Corollary 2.3.22 Let R be a Dubrovin valuation ring and let $R \supset P_i$, $i \in \Lambda$, be Goldie primes in R. Then:

- a) $P = \bigcup P_i$ is Goldie prime;
- b) $R_P = \bigcap R_{P_i};$
- c) $O_l(P) = R_P = O_r(P)$.

Proof. If there exists a P_j with $P_j \supseteq P_i$ for all *i*, then $P = P_j$ is a Goldie prime, $R_P = R_{P_j} = \bigcap R_{P_i}$, and $P = \mathcal{J}(R_P)$ implies $O_l(P) = O_r(P) = R_P$, by Lemma 2.3.8. We can therefore assume that for every P_i there exists a P_j with $P_j \supset P_i$. Hence, $P \supset P_i$ for all *i*, and $P \supseteq P^2 \supset P_i$ for all *i*, since otherwise $P^2 \subseteq P_i$, which would imply $P \subseteq P_i$, since P_i is prime. It follows from Proposition 2.3.21 that $P = P^2$ is a Goldie prime with $R_P = O_l(P) = O_r(P)$. It remains to prove that $S = O_l(P)$ where $S := \bigcap R_{P_i}$. Let $x \in O_l(P)$, hence $xP \subseteq P$. Since $P \supset P_i$ is an ideal in Rand R/P_i is Goldie, P contains an element in $C_R(P_i)$ and $PR_{P_i} = R_{P_i}$. Therefore, $xR_{P_i} = xPR_{P_i} \subseteq PR_{P_i} = R_{P_i}$; so $x \in R_{P_i}$ for all *i*; hence $x \in S$ follows. Conversely, if $x \in S$ and $a \in P$, then there exists P_j with $a \in P_j$, and $xa \in SP_j \subseteq R_{P_j}P_j = P_j \subset P$ proves $x \in O_l(P)$; so $S = O_l(P)$ follows.

Now, let $I \neq R$ be an ideal of R that is not Goldie prime. Then, the families:

$$\mathcal{R} = \{P \mid P \text{ is a Goldie prime, } I \subset P\}$$
$$\mathcal{S} = \{P \mid P \text{ is a Goldie prime, } P \subset I\}$$

are not empty since $\mathcal{J}(R) \in \mathcal{R}$ and $(0) \in \mathcal{S}$. By Proposition 2.3.19 and Corollary 2.3.22, $P_1 = \bigcap \{P \mid P \in \mathcal{R}\}$ and $P_2 = \bigcup \{P \mid P \in \mathcal{S}\}$ are Goldie primes, $P_1 \supset I \supset P_2$ and and no further Goldie prime ideal exists between P_1 and P_2 .

Definition 2.3.23 Let R be a Dubrovin valuation ring of Q. A prime segment of R (and of Q) is a pair of two distinct Goldie primes $P_1 \supset P_2 \supseteq (0)$ in R so that no further Goldie prime exists between P_1 and P_2 .

The next result is the most important for the study of prime segments of a Dubrovin valuation ring.

Theorem 2.3.24 Let $I \neq R$ be an ideal in the Dubrovin valuation ring R. Then $\bigcap I^n = P$ is Goldie prime. **Proof.** The result follows if $\bigcap I^n = I^m$ for a certain m, since then $(I^m)^2 = I^m$ is idempotent and we can apply Proposition 2.3.21. We can therefore assume that

$$I \supset I^2 \supset \cdots \supset I^n \supset I^{n+1} \supset \cdots \supset P = \bigcap I^n$$

and show that the assuming P not to be Goldie prime leads to a contradiction.

First, let A and B be ideals of R such that $P \subset A$ and $P \subset B$. Then there exists an n such that $I^n \subseteq A$ and $I^n \subseteq B$. Otherwise, for all $n, A \subseteq I^n \subset I$ or $B \subseteq I^n \subset I$, i.e., $A \subseteq \bigcap I^n = P$ or $B \subseteq \bigcap I^n = P$, a contradiction. Thus, $AB \supseteq I^n I^n = I^{2n} \supset P$; so, P is a prime ideal.

If I itself is not Goldie prime, then by the remark above, there exists a prime segment $P_1 \supset P_2$ in R with $P_1 \supset I \supset P_2$.

If I itself is a Goldie prime that does not have a lower neighbor among Goldie primes, then $I = \bigcup P_i$ for Goldie primes $I \supset P_i$. In this case, $I \supseteq I^2 \supset P_i$ for all i and hence $I = I^2$. So, $P = \bigcap I^n = I$ is a Goldie prime, which is a contradiction, since P is assumed not to be Goldie prime.

Therefore, we can assume that there exists a prime segment $P_1 \supseteq P_2$ in R with $P_1 \supseteq I \supset P_2$. We define $N := P_1 I P_1 \subseteq I$. Then $I^3 = III \subseteq P_1 I P_1 = N$ and therefore $\bigcap I^n = \bigcap N^n = P$ follows; in addition, N and P are R_{P_1} -ideals. After localizing at P_1 we obtain $R_{P_1} \supset P_1 \supseteq N \supset \bigcap N^n = P \supset P_2$ and P is not Goldie prime in R_{P_1} . We therefore can consider R_{P_1}/P_2 and can assume from now on that R has rank one with $R \supset \mathcal{J}(R) = P_1 \supseteq N \supset \bigcap N^n = P \supset (0)$.

We consider the following set W of ideals in R:

$$W = \{L \mid P_1 \supset L \supset P, L \text{ an ideal of } R\};\$$

note that W contains N^n for $n \ge 2$. Two cases may happen.

<u>Case 1. : W contains an ideal L which is not divisorial</u>

Then $L \subset L^*$ where $L^* = \bigcap cR$ with $cR \supseteq L$ (by Definition 2.3.11 and the fact that R is of rank one and hence $O_r(L) = R$).

It follows from Proposition 2.3.13 (1) and (4), that $L^* = (L^{-1})^{-1}$, $L^* = aR$ and $L = a\mathcal{J}(R) = aP_1$ for some unit a in Q. Note that a is regular but not a unit in R since otherwise $L = a\mathcal{J}(R) = aR\mathcal{J}(R) = R\mathcal{J}(R) = \mathcal{J}(R) = P_1$. Also, $L^* = aR \subseteq P_1$. Since $O_l(L^*) = aRa^{-1} = R$ we have $L^* = aR = Ra$ and $(L^*)^n = a^nR = Ra^n$ for $n \ge 1$.

It follows that the set $C = \{a^n \mid n = 1, 2, ...\}$ is an Ore system in R, and since $a^{-1} \notin R$, we have $R \subset RC^{-1} \subseteq Q$, i.e., RC^{-1} is a proper overring of R. Hence, $RC^{-1} = Q$. Since P is a non-zero ideal in R, it contains a regular element c and $c^{-1} = ra^{-n}$ for some r in R and some $n \ge 1$. Hence, $a^n = cr \in P$, which implies $(L^*)^n = a^n R \subseteq P$; so $L^* \subseteq P \subset L \subset L^*$, which is a contradiction.

Case 2. : $L = L^*$ for all $L \in W$

Let $L \in W$ and consider the *R*-ideal L^{-1} ; it is divisorial since $(L^{-1})^* = ((L^{-1})^{-1})^{-1} = (L^*)^{-1} = L^{-1}$. We claim that $L^{-1} \supset R$. Otherwise, $L^{-1} = R$ and $(L^{-1}L)^* = L^* = L$. On the other hand, by Theorem 2.3.15, $(L^{-1}L)^* = L^{-1} \circ L = O_r(L) = R$, a contradiction.

We consider $A_0 = \bigcup L^{-1}$, $L \in W$, and want to prove that A_0 is an overring of R, hence equal to Q. Let x, y be elements in A_0 and $x \in L_1^{-1}$, $y \in L_2^{-1}$ for $L_1, L_2 \in W$ follows. Either $L_1 \subseteq L_2$ or $L_2 \subseteq L_1$ and we can assume $L_1 \subseteq L_2$.

Since

$$L^{-1} = \{x \in Q \mid LxL \subseteq L\} = \{x \in Q \mid xL \subseteq O_r(L) = R\} = (R:L)_l$$

for any non-zero ideal L of R, it follows that $L_2^{-1} \subseteq L_1^{-1}$ and $x \pm y \in L_1^{-1}$.

Further, $L_1^{-1}L_2^{-1}L_2L_1 \subseteq L_1^{-1}RL_1 \subseteq L_1^{-1}L_1 \subseteq R$ shows that $L_1^{-1}L_2^{-1} \subseteq$

 $(R : L_2L_1)_l = (L_2L_1)^{-1}$, and $xy \in (L_2L_1)^{-1}$. In order to see that $xy \in A_0$, note that $P_1 \supset L_1 \supset P$ and $P_1 \supset L_2 \supset P$ imply $P_1 \supset L_2L_1 \supset P$ since $P = \bigcap N^n$ and $N^{n+1} \subset N^n$ for all n.

To reach the final contradiction we choose a regular element c in $P \neq (0)$. Since $Q = A_0 = \bigcup L^{-1}$, $L \in W$, there exists L in W with $c^{-1} \in L^{-1}$. Therefore, $c^{-1}L \subseteq L^{-1}L \subseteq R$ and $L \subseteq cR \subseteq P$, but $P \subset L$. It follows that $P = \bigcap I^n$ is Goldie prime.

Lemma 2.3.25 Let R be a rank one Dubrovin valuation ring. Then the group $(D(R), \circ)$ is order isomorphic to a subgroup of $(\mathbb{R}, +)$, the additive group of real numbers.

Proof. We define a binary relation " \succeq " on D(R) by $A \succeq B$ if and only if $A \subseteq B$, for all $A, B \in D(R)$. Clearly, the relation " \succeq " is reflexive, antisymmetric and transitive, i.e., it is a partial order on D(R). Since the elements in D(R) are totally ordered by inclusion, the relation " \succeq " is a total order. Furthermore, $A \subseteq B$ implies $AC \subseteq BC$ and $CA \subseteq CB$ for all $A, B, C \in D(R)$. Hence, $A \subseteq B$ implies $A \circ C = (AC)^* \subseteq (BC)^* = B \circ C$ and $C \circ A = (CA)^* \subseteq (CB)^* = C \circ B$ for all $A, B, C \in D(R)$. Therefore, " \succeq " is compatible with " \circ " and $(D(R), \circ, \succeq)$ is a totally ordered group.

We prove that D(R) is an archimedean group, i.e., for all $I, B \in D(R)$ with $I \subset R$, there exists an integer n such that $(I^n)^* \subset B$.

Clearly, it is enough to prove that for every $I \in D(R)$, $I \subset R$, the intersection $K = \bigcap (I^n)^* = (0).$

Let $I \in D(R)$, $I \subset R$. Then $I \subseteq J = \mathcal{J}(R)$. If $I \subset J$, then by Theorem 2.3.24, $\bigcap I^n = (0)$, since $J \supset (0)$ is a prime segment. If $I = J \supset J^2$, then by the same argument, again $\bigcap I^n = (0)$. We are left with the case $I = J = J^2$. In this case, by Lemma 2.3.10, J is not principal as a right R-ideal, since $O_r(J) = R$. This implies that $J^* = R$. In fact, if $J \subseteq cR$ for some $c \in U(Q)$, then $c^{-1}J \subseteq R$ and, hence, $Rc^{-1}RJ \subseteq R$. If $Rc^{-1}RJ = R$, then $(R:J)_l J = R$, i.e. $J^{-1} = (R:J)_l$. This implies $J^{-1}J = R = O_r(J)$ and by Lemma 2.3.10, J is principal as a right R-ideal, a contradiction. So, $Rc^{-1}RJ \subset R$, i.e. $Rc^{-1}RJ \subseteq J$ which implies $Rc^{-1}R \subseteq O_l(J) = R$, i.e. $R \subseteq cR$. This means that $I^* = J^* = R \supset J = I$, that is, I is not divisorial, a contradiction. Therefore, the case $I = J = J^2$ cannot arise; so $\bigcap I^n = (0)$ holds for any $I \in D(R), I \subset R$.

Now, assume that $K = \bigcap (I^n)^* \neq (0)$. First note that K is divisorial, since $K \subseteq (I^n)^*$ for all n implies $K^* \subseteq ((I^n)^*)^* = (I^n)^*$ for all n, i.e., $K^* \subseteq \bigcap (I^n)^* = K$ and $K = K^*$ follows. Hence, there exists an integer k, such that $K \supset I^k$. Otherwise, $K \subseteq \bigcap I^k \subseteq \bigcap (I^k)^* = K$, i.e. (0) = K. Now, $K^* = K \supseteq (I^k)^* \supset (I^{k+1})^*$, since if $(I^k)^* = (I^{k+1})^*$, then I = R, because $(D(R), \circ)$ is a group. Hence, $K \supset (I^{k+1})^* \supseteq \bigcap (I^k)^* = K$, a contradiction which shows that $K = \bigcap (I^n)^* = (0)$, i.e. $(D(R), \circ)$ is an archimedean group. By Hölders Theorem, (see for example, [Sch50], Theorem 1, Chapter 1), D(R) is order isomorphic to a subgroup of $(\mathbb{R}, +)$.

In the case of a Dubrovin valuation ring R of rank one, the group $(D(R), \circ, \succeq)$ contains a subgroup we denote by $H(R) := \{I \in D(R) \mid I = aR, 0 \neq a \in Q\}$, i.e. the set of all those non-zero ideals I which are principal as right R-ideals. For, if $I = aR \in H(R)$, then a is a regular element, i.e. a is a unit in Q. Hence, $O_l(aR) = aRa^{-1}$ and since R is of rank one, $aRa^{-1} = R$, i.e. aR = Ra. Therefore, for aR, $bR \in H(R)$ we have $aR \circ bR = (aRbR)^* = (abR)^* = abR \in H(R)$ and $I^{-1} = Ra^{-1} = a^{-1}R \in H(R)$.

Let I be any non-zero R-ideal in Q. Then I is either divisorial and then $I = I^* \in D(R)$ or $I \subset I^*$ and then by Proposition 2.3.13 (4), $I^* = aR = Ra \in D(R)$ and $I = a\mathcal{J}(R)(R)$ for some $a \in U(Q)$. Therefore, the lattice of all ideals of rank one Dubrovin valuation ring R is known completely if D(R) and H(R) are known.

The next result describes two possibilities for an arbitrary prime ideal in a Dubrovin valuation ring R.

Proposition 2.3.26 Let R be a Dubrovin valuation ring of Q, let P be a prime ideal of R, and $S = O_r(P) = O_l(P)$. Then P is either a Goldie prime and $P = \mathcal{J}(S)$, or P is not Goldie prime and $\mathcal{J}(S)$ is the minimal Goldie prime containing P. Moreover, in the second case, there is no ideal of R properly between P and $\mathcal{J}(S)$.

Proof. Since $1 + P \subseteq U(R) \subseteq U(S)$, clearly $P \subseteq \mathcal{J}(S)$.

If $P = \mathcal{J}(S)$, then P is a Goldie prime, by Theorem 2.3.3.

If $P \subset \mathcal{J}(S)$, then P is not a Goldie prime, since otherwise $R_P P = P$, i.e., $R_P \subseteq O_l(P) = S$, which contradicts $S \subset R_P$.

Let *I* be an ideal of *R* such that $P \subset I \subseteq \mathcal{J}(S)$. Then by Theorem 2.3.24, $P' := \bigcap I^n$ is a Goldie prime. Also, $P \subset P'$, since $P \subset I^n$, for all *n*. Otherwise, there exists an *n* such that $I^n \subseteq P$ and then $I \subseteq P$, a contradiction. Furthermore, $PO_r(P') \cdot P' = PO_l(P')P' \subseteq PP' \subseteq P$. Since $PO_r(P') \subseteq P' \subset R$, clearly $PO_r(P')$ is a two sided ideal of *R*. Hence, $PO_r(P') \subseteq P$ since *P* is a prime ideal and $P' \not\subseteq P$. So, $O_r(P') \subseteq O_r(P) = S$.

Hence, by Lemma 2.3.8,

$$P \subset P' \subseteq \mathcal{J}(S) \subset S = O_r(\mathcal{J}(S)) = O_r(P) \subseteq O_r(P') \subseteq O_r(P) = S$$

Thus, $S = O_r(P') = O_r(P) = O_r(\mathcal{J}(S))$, i.e., $P' = \mathcal{J}(S)$. Therefore, $P \subset P' = \bigcap I^n \subseteq I \subseteq \mathcal{J}(S)$. So, $I = \mathcal{J}(S)$.

Corollary 2.3.27 If P is a prime ideal of a Dubrovin valuation ring R that is not Goldie prime and $S = O_r(P) = O_l(P)$, then $\mathcal{J}(S) \supset P \supset \bigcap P^n$ is the "highest" prime segment in ring S.

Chapter 3

Prime Segments

The existence of a Dubrovin valuation ring R in a simple artinian ring Q with a prime ideal I that is not Goldie prime implies the existence of a prime segment $P_1 \supset I \supset P_2$, consisting of a pair of two distinct Goldie primes P_1 and P_2 in R such that no further Goldie prime exists between P_1 and P_2 (see Example 2.3.17 and the remark after Corollary 2.3.22).

In the last decade, prime segments were defined and studied in different situations. In [BD], H.H. Brungs and N.I. Dubrovin considered prime segments in total valuation rings. They classified prime segments and in the rank one case described the structure of all ideals. Also, examples for all cases were constructed. In [BS95], H.H. Brungs and M. Schröder defined prime segments in valued skew fields and gave methods for constructing valued skew fields with prescribed types of prime segments. In [DD96], the structure of ideals and prime ideals in a cone P of a right ordered group G is studied. The rank one case is described completely and corresponding examples are constructed. In [BT98], H.H. Brungs and G. Törner defined right cones and classified their prime segments.

Note that prime segments correspond to jumps in ordered and right ordered groups. Let (G, P) be a right ordered group with the positive cone P, i.e., $PP \subseteq P$,

 $P \cap P^{-1} = \{e\}$ and $P \bigcup P^{-1} = G$. A subset $H \subset G$ is called *convex* if $x, y \in H$ $g \in G, x \leq g \leq y$ implies $g \in H$. The set Σ of all convex subgroups of G is a chain containing $\{e\}$ and G. If C_{λ} ($\lambda \in \Lambda$) is in Σ , then $\bigcap C_{\lambda}$ and $\bigcup C_{\lambda}$ are again in Σ . Hence, every element $g \neq e$ in G defines two subgroups $D, C \in \Sigma$ so that $C \supset D, g \in C \setminus D$, and Σ contains no convex subgroups strictly between C and D. Such a pair $C \supset D$ is called a *jump* in Σ (see [Kop98] and [Fuc63]). In this situation there exists a 1 - 1 correspondence between Σ and the set of all completely prime ideals of the cone P. More precisely:

Theorem 3.0.28 Let (G, P) be a right ordered group.

If $A \in \Sigma$, $A \neq G$, is a convex subgroup of G then $I = P \setminus (P \cap A)$ is a completely prime ideal of the cone P.

Conversely, if $I \neq P$ is a completely prime ideal of the cone P, then $A = (P \setminus I) \bigcup (P \setminus I)^{-1}$ is a convex subgroup of G.

By this correspondence, jumps in Σ correspond to the prime segments in the cone P.

In this chapter, prime segments in a Dubrovin valuation ring R are classified and the structure of the lattice of all ideals in the rank one case is completely described. The results obtained show that there exists a complete analogy between the ideal structure of a cone in a right-ordered group and the structure of ideals of a Dubrovin valuation ring in a simple artinian ring.

3.1 Prime segments in Dubrovin valuation rings

In this section, R denotes a Dubrovin valuation ring in a simple artinian ring Q.

Definition 3.1.1 Let $P_1 \supset P_2$ be a prime segment of R.

The prime segment $P_1 \supset P_2$ is called archimedean if for all $a \in P_1 \setminus P_2$ there exists an ideal $I \subseteq P_1$ such that $a \in I$ and $\bigcap I^n = P_2$.

The prime segment $P_1 \supset P_2$ is called simple if there are no ideals between P_1 and P_2 .

The is called exceptional if there exists a prime ideal I in R that is not Goldie prime such that $P_1 \supset I \supset P_2$.

Lemma 3.1.2 Let $P_1 \supset P_2$ be a prime segment in R.

- i) If P₁ ⊃ P₂ is exceptional and I is a prime ideal that is not Goldie prime such that P₁ ⊃ I ⊃ P₂, then there are no ideals between P₁ and I, P₁ = P₁² and ∩ Iⁿ = P₂;
- ii) If $P_1 \supset P_1^2$ or $P_1 = \bigcup I$, $I \subset P_1$, i.e., P_1 is the union of ideals I properly contained in P_1 , then the prime segment $P_1 \supset P_2$ is archimedean.

Proof. i) Let L be an ideal of R such that $P_1 \supset L \supset I$. Then by Theorem 2.3.24, $P = \bigcap L^n$ is a Goldie prime ideal of R and $P_1 \supset L \supseteq P \supseteq I \supset P_2$, a contradiction. Furthermore, $P_1^2 \supset I$ since otherwise $P_1^2 \subseteq I$, which implies $P_1 \subseteq I$. Hence, $P_1 = P_1^2$. Also, $\bigcap I^n = P_2$.

ii) First, assume that $P_1 \supset P_1^2$ and let $a \in P_1 \setminus P_2$. Set $I := P_1$. Then $a \in I$ and $\bigcap I^n = \bigcap P_1^n \subseteq P_1^2 \subset P_1$ Hence, $\bigcap I^n = P_2$ since $\bigcap I^n$ is a Goldie prime.

Next, assume that $P_1 = \bigcup I$, the union of all ideals I properly contained in P_1 and let $a \in P_1 \setminus P_2$. Then there exists an ideal $I \subset P_1$ such that $a \in I$. Then $P_1 \supset I \supseteq \bigcap I^n \supseteq P_2$, i.e $\bigcap I^n = P_2$, by the same argument as in the first case.

The next result shows that there are exactly three types of prime segments in a Dubrovin valuation ring R.

Theorem 3.1.3 For a prime segment $P_1 \supset P_2$ of a Dubrovin valuation ring R exactly one of the following possibilities occurs:

- a) $P_1 \supset P_2$ is archimedean;
- b) $P_1 \supset P_2$ is simple;
- c) $P_1 \supset P_2$ is exceptional.

Proof. Let $L := \bigcup I$ be the union of all ideals I of R properly contained in P_1 . If $L = P_2$, then there are no ideals between P_1 and P_2 , i.e., the prime segment $P_1 \supset P_2$ is simple.

Next, we prove that the prime segment $P_1 \supset P_2$ is exceptional if and only if $P_1 \supset L \supset P_2$ and $P_1 = P_1^2$.

Let these conditions be satisfied. Then L is a prime ideal of R. For, if B and C are ideals of R such that $B \supset L$ and $C \supset L$ then $B \supseteq P_1$ and $C \supseteq P_1$ since otherwise $B \subset P_1$ or $C \subset P_1$, i.e., $B \subseteq L$ or $C \subseteq L$. Hence, $BC \supseteq P_1^2 = P_1 \supset L$. So, L is a prime ideal that is not Goldie, i.e., the prime segment $P_1 \supset P_2$ is exceptional. The converse was proved in Lemma 3.1.2.

We are left with the case that $P_1 \supset P_1^2$ or $P_1 = \bigcup I$ for ideals I of R with $P_1 \supset I \supset P_2$. In both of these cases the prime segment $P_1 \supset P_2$ is archimedean, as we have shown in Lemma 3.1.2.

Consider the set $K(P_1) := \{a \in P_1 \mid P_1 a P_1 \subset P_1\}$. Then, for any $r \in R$ and $a \in K(P_1)$, $P_1 r a P_1 \subseteq P_1 a P_1 \subset P_1$ and $P_1 a r P_1 \subseteq P_1 a P_1 \subset P_1$, i.e., ra, $ar \in K(P_1)$. Also, for $a, b \in K(P_1)$ we have $P_1 a P_1 \subseteq P_1 b P_1$ or $P_1 b P_1 \subseteq P_1 a P_1$. In the first case, $P_1(a + b)P_1 \subseteq P_1 b P_1 \subset P_1$. Hence, $a + b \in K(P_1)$. Similarly, in the second case, $a + b \in K(P_1)$. Therefore, $K(P_1)$ is an ideal of R. Using the ideal $K(P_1)$, we can prove the following result: **Corollary 3.1.4** The prime segment $P_1 \supset P_2$ of R is archimedean if and only if $K(P_1) = P_1$, it is simple if and only if $K(P_1) = P_2$ and it is exceptional if and only if $P_1 \supset K(P_1) \supset P_2$. In the last case, $K(P_1)$ is a prime ideal that is not Goldie.

Proof. First, let $P_1 \supset P_2$ be archimedean. For any $a \in P_2$, $P_1 a P_1 \subseteq P_2 \subset P_1$, i.e., $a \in K(P_1)$. If $a \in P_1 \setminus P_2$ then there exists an ideal $I \subset P_1$, such that $a \in I$. Hence, $P_1 a P_1 \subseteq I \subset P_1$, i.e., $a \in K(P_1)$. So, $P_1 \subseteq K(P_1) \subseteq P_1$, i.e., $K(P_1) = P_1$.

Conversely, let $K(P_1) = P_1$ and assume that $P_1 \supset P_2$ is not archimedean. If $P_1 \supset P_2$ is simple and $a \in P_1 \setminus P_2$ then $P_1 \supset P_1 a P_1 \supset P_2$, a contradiction. If $P_1 \supset P_2$ is exceptional, then for a prime ideal I that is not Goldie such that $P_1 \supset I \supset P_2$ and $a \in P_1 \setminus I$, we have $P_1 a P_1 = P_1 RaRP_1 \subseteq I \subset P_1$, since there are no ideals between P_1 and I by Lemma 3.1.2 i). But I is a prime ideal of R. Hence, $P_1 \subseteq I$ or $RaR \subseteq I$, a contradiction which shows that $P_1 \supset P_2$ is archimedean.

Next, let $P_1 \supset P_2$ be simple and assume that there exists an element $a \in K(P_1) \setminus P_2$. Then $P_1 \supset P_1 a P_1 \supset P_2$, since $P_1 a P_1 = P_1 RaRP_1 \subseteq P_2$ implies $P_1 \subseteq P_2$ or $a \in P_2$. But this is impossible. So, $K(P_1) = P_2$.

Conversely, let $K(P_1) = P_2$ and assume that $P_1 \supset P_2$ is not simple. If $P_1 \supset P_2$ is archimedean, then for $a \in P_1 \setminus P_2$ there exists an ideal $I \subset P_1$ with $a \in I$. Then $P_1aP_1 \subseteq I \subset P_1$, i.e., $a \in K(P_1) = P_2$, a contradiction. If $P_1 \supset P_2$ is exceptional than for a prime ideal I of R that is not Goldie with $P_1 \supset I \supset P_2$ and $a \in I \setminus P_2$, we have $P_1aP_1 \subseteq I \subset P_1$, i.e., $a \in K(P_1) = P_2$, a contradiction.

Finally, let $P_1 \supset P_2$ be exceptional and let I be a prime ideal of R that is not Goldie such that $P_1 \supset I \supset P_2$. If $a \in K(P_1) \setminus I$ then $P_1 a P_1 \subseteq I \subset P_1$. Hence, $P_1 \subseteq I$ or $a \in I$, a contradiction which shows that $I = K(P_1)$.

Conversely, let $P_1 \supset K(P_1) \supset P_2$. First, there are no ideals of R between P_1 and $K(P_1)$. For, if I was an ideal of R such that $P_1 \supset I \supset K(P_1)$, then for $a \in I \setminus K(P_1)$ we would have $P_1aP_1 \subseteq I \subset P_1$, i.e., $a \in K(P_1)$. Secondly, $K(P_1)$ is a prime ideal of

R. For, if *B* and *C* are ideals of *R* such that $B \supset K(P_1)$ and $C \supset K(P_1)$, then, as noted first, $B \supseteq P_1$ and $C \supseteq P_1$. But $P_1 = P_1^2$, since $P_1^2 \subset P_1$ implies $P_1^3 \subset P_1$, i.e., $P_1 \subseteq K(P_1)$, a contradiction. Hence, $BC \supseteq P_1^2 = P_1 \supset K(P_1)$. So, $K(P_1)$ is a prime ideal of *R* that is not Goldie, and the prime segment $P_1 \supset P_2$ is exceptional.

It follows from this result that the type of the prime segment $P_1 \supset P_2$ is the same for any Dubrovin valuation ring R of Q that contains this prime segment.

3.2 Rank one and discrete Dubrovin valuation rings

Let R be a rank one Dubrovin valuation ring of Q. Then Q is the only proper overring of R and we have shown, see Theorem 2.3.15 and Lemma 2.3.25, that $(D(R), \circ, \succeq)$ is a group, order isomorphic to a subgroup of $(\mathbb{R}, +)$. Also D(R) contains the subgroup H(R) of all nonzero ideals which are principal as right ideals. Using these facts and Theorem 3.1.3, we now proceed to give a complete description of the lattice of two sided ideals for rank one Dubrovin valuation rings.

Theorem 3.2.1 Let R be a rank one Dubrovin valuation ring of the simple artinian ring Q with maximal ideal $J = \mathcal{J}(R)$.

Then exactly one of the following possibilities occurs:

- a) The segment $J \supset (0)$ is archimedean and either
 - i) $J \supset J^2$ and then $D(R) \cong \langle J \rangle \cong H(R)$ is an infinite cyclic group; or
 - ii) $J = J^2$ and then $D(R) \cong (\mathbb{R}, +)$ and H(R) is a dense subgroup of D(R).
- b) The segment $J \supset (0)$ is simple and then $D(R) = H(R) = \{R\}$ is the trivial group.
- c) The segment $J \supset (0)$ is exceptional. In this case if I is a non Goldie prime of R with $J \supset I \supset (0)$, then $D(R) = \langle I \rangle$ is the infinite cyclic group generated by

 $I = I^*$ and an integer $k \ge 0$ exists with $H(R) = \langle (I^k)^* \rangle$ (the segment is said to be exceptional of type k).

Proof. We saw in Lemma 2.3.25 that D(R) is an archimedean group.

<u>CLAIM</u>: Assume that R contains a maximal divisorial ideal $I \subset R$, and let $C \subset R$ be any divisorial ideal. Then there exists an integer $n \ge 1$ such that $C = (I^n)^*$.

Since $(D(R), \circ)$ is archimedean with the identity element R, there exists a minimal n with $n \ge 1$ and $C \supseteq I^n$. Hence $I^{n-1} \supset C \supseteq (I^n)^*$ and $(I^{n-1})^* \supset C$. Therefore, since " \circ " is compatible with " \succeq " we have

$$R = (I^{n-1})^* \circ (I^{-(n-1)})^* \supset C \circ (I^{-(n-1)})^* \supseteq (I^n)^* \circ (I^{-(n-1)})^* = I$$

and, by the maximality of I, since $C \circ (I^{-(n-1)})^* = (C(I^{-(n-1)})^*)^*$ is divisorial, we have $I = C \circ (I^{-(n-1)})^*$. Therefore, $C = (I^n)^*$ and the claim is proved.

a) Let $J \supset (0)$ be archimedean. Two cases occur, $J \supset J^2$ and $J = J^2$.

By Lemma 2.3.10, we have $J \supset J^2$ if and only if J is principal as a right *R*-ideal, since $S = O_r(J) = R$, i.e., J = aR. Then, as noted after the proof of Lemma 2.3.25, $O_l(J) = aRa^{-1} = R$. Hence, $J = aR = Ra \subset R$ is a maximal divisorial ideal of *R*. By the claim, *J* is a generator of the group D(R); so this proves the case a) i).

Next we consider the case a) ii) where $J = J^2$ and $J \supset (0)$ is an archimedean segment. For every non-zero element a in J there exists therefore an ideal $I_1 \subseteq J$ such that $a \in I_1$ and $\bigcap I_1^n = 0$. Then $RaR \subseteq I_1 \subset J$, since $I_1 = J$ would imply $J = \bigcap J^n = \bigcap I_1^n = 0$, which is a contradiction. We want to show that the ideal I = RaR is a principal right *R*-ideal for any $0 \neq a$ in J and hence that $I \in H(R)$.

If I is not right principal, then IJ = I (Lemma 2.3.10) and $a = \sum_{i=1}^{n} r_i a s_i$ with $r_i \in R$, $s_i \in J$, for all *i*. Since R is a left Bezout order there exists s in R with $Rs_1 + \cdots + Rs_n = Rs$; hence $0 \neq s \in J$, $T_2 = RsR \subset J$ and $I = IT_2$ follows.

Since $T_1 = J$ and $O_r(T_2) = R$ is right Bezout, we can apply the left-right symmetric version of Lemma 2.3.1 to obtain a regular element t_0 in $T_1 = J$ such that

 $T_2 = RsR \subseteq Jt_0$. Hence, $I = IT_2 \subseteq IJt_0 \subseteq IJ = I$ and $I = IJt_0 = It_0$ follows. Since t_0 is regular, t_0^{-1} exists in Q. Now, $It_0^{-1} = I$; so $t_0^{-1} \in O_r(I) = R$, a contradiction since $t_0 \in J$.

This proves that I = RaR is in H(R) for any $0 \neq a \in J$. Finally, for every $RaR \subset J$ there exist $b \in J \setminus RaR$ and $RaR \subset RbR \subset J$ follows; H(R) and D(R) are therefore isomorphic to dense subgroups of $(\mathbb{R}, +)$. Since the intersection $K = \bigcap I_i$ of divisorial ideals of R is divisorial if $K \neq (0)$, D(R) is also complete and $D(R) \cong (\mathbb{R}, +)$ follows.

The assertion in case b) is trivial.

It remains to consider the case c) where $J \supset I \supset (0)$ is an exceptional prime segment. In this case, $J = J^2$ is not principal as a right *R*-ideal, and as in the proof of Lemma 2.3.25, $J^* = R$, i.e *J* is not divisorial. But $I^* = I$, since otherwise $I^* \supset I$, $J \supset I$, yet $I = I^*J$ by Proposition 2.3.13 (4), which is a contradiction for the prime ideal *I*. Hence, *I* is a maximal divisorial ideal (there are no ideals of *R* between *J* and *I*). Therefore, $D(R) = \langle I \rangle$ by the claim and H(R) is then equal to $\langle (I^k)^* \rangle$ for some $k \ge 0$.

The exceptional case is the most interesting. It splits into countably many subcases, depending on the integer $k \ge 0$. We give chains of all ideals in every case.

If k = 0, then $H(R) = \{R\}$, i.e., there are no principal right ideals. If L is any ideal of R, then either $L = L^* \in D(R) = \langle I \rangle$ or $L \subset L^*$ and then L^* is a principal right ideal of R, i.e., $L^* \in H(R)$. Hence, $L^* = R$ and L = J. Therefore, the proper ideals of R are J, (0) and powers of I, i.e.

$$R \supset J \supset I \supset I^2 \supset \cdots \supset (0)$$

is the chain of all ideals of R.

If k = 1, then $H(R) = \langle I \rangle = D(R)$. Hence, $I^* = I = aR = Ra$ is principal, $(I^n)^* = aR \circ aR \circ \cdots \circ aR = (aRaR \cdots aR)^* = a^nR = Ra^n$ and

$$R \supset J \supset aR \supset aJ \supset a^2R \supset a^2J \supset \cdots \supset (0)$$

is the chain of all ideals of R.

If k > 1, then $H(R) = \langle (I^k)^* \rangle$. Hence, $(I^k)^* = aR = Ra$ and $I^k = aJ$. This follows, since $I^k \subset (I^k)^*$. Otherwise, $I^k = (I^k)^* = aR$ and then $I^kJ = aRJ = aJ \subset aR = I^k$. Hence, $IJ \subset I$. By Lemma 2.3.10, I is a principal right R-ideal and the contradiction k = 1 follows. In the case k > 1, the chain of all ideals of R is therefore:

$$R \supset J \supset I \supset I^{2} \supset \cdots \supset I^{k-1} \supset aR \supset aJ = I^{k}$$
$$\supset I^{k+1} \supset \cdots \supset I^{2k-1} \supset a^{2}R \supset a^{2}J = I^{2k} \supset \cdots \supset (0).$$

To analyze the prime segment of a rank one Dubrovin valuation ring R in a simple artinian ring Q with finite dimension over its center K, the following result is needed:

Lemma 3.2.2 ([MMU97], Lemma 7.9 Chapter II) Let R be a Dubrovin valuation ring in a simple artinian ring Q with finite dimension over its center K. If $\mathcal{J}(R)$ is finitely generated as an ideal, then $\mathcal{J}(R) \neq \mathcal{J}(R)^2$.

The next result shows that in the finite dimensional case the prime segment of a rank one Dubrovin valuation ring R is archimedean.

Lemma 3.2.3 If R is a rank one Dubrovin valuation ring in a simple artinian ring Q with finite dimension over its center K, then the prime segment $\mathcal{J}(R) \supset (0)$ must be archimedean.

Proof. By Remark 2.3.7, every prime ideal of R is Goldie. Hence, $\mathcal{J}(R) \supset (0)$ is not exceptional.

Assume that the prime segment $\mathcal{J}(R) \supset (0)$ is simple.

Case 1. : $\mathcal{J}(R)$ is finitely generated as an ideal

Then, by Lemma 3.2.2, $\mathcal{J}(R) \supset \mathcal{J}(R)^2 \supseteq (0)$. But, by Lemma 2.3.10, $\mathcal{J}(R) = aR = Ra$, since $O_l(aR) = aRa^{-1} = R$. Hence, if $\mathcal{J}(R)^2 = (0)$, then $a^2R = (0)$, i.e., R = (0). This shows that $\mathcal{J}(R) \supset \mathcal{J}(R)^2 \supset (0)$, a contradiction.

Case 2. : $\mathcal{J}(R)$ is not finitely generated as an ideal

Let $0 \neq x \in \mathcal{J}(R)$. Then, $RxR \neq (0)$ and $\mathcal{J}(R) \supset RxR \supset (0)$, since otherwise $RxR = \mathcal{J}(R)$ is finitely generated as an ideal.

To conclude this section we briefly discuss discrete Dubrovin valuation rings.

Definition 3.2.4 A Dubrovin valuation ring R in a simple artinian ring Q is called discrete if R is of rank one and $J \neq J^2$.

Let R be a discrete Dubrovin valuation ring of Q. By Theorem 3.2.1, the prime segment $J \supset (0)$ is archimedean with $J \neq J^2$, $D(R) \cong \langle J \rangle \cong H(R)$, and $\bigcap J^n = (0)$.

For, by Lemma 2.3.10, J is a principal as a right R-ideal, i.e., J = aR = Rafor some regular element $a \in J$. The prime segment $J \supset (0)$ is not simple, since otherwise $J^2 = a^2R = (0)$, i.e., R = (0). Also, $J \supset (0)$ is not exceptional; for otherwise $J = J^2$ by Lemma 3.1.2.

Hence, when Q is a commutative field, then Definition 3.2.4 coincides with the definition of discrete valuation domains in a field, see for example, [Bou72], Chapter VI. Note that a discrete Dubrovin valuation ring R is a non-artinian ring, since otherwise, by Lemma 1.1.2, every regular element $r \in R$ is a unit in R, i.e., R = Q, and the contradiction $J = J^2 = (0)$ follows.

3.3 Examples

In this section, we discus some examples which show that all cases in Theorem 3.2.1 can be realized.

Example 3.3.1 There exists a Dubrovin valuation ring of rank one with an archimedean prime segment $J \supset (0)$ of the type described in Theorem 3.2.1, case a) i).

Proof. It follows from the remark after Definition 3.2.4, that any discrete Dubrovin valuation ring R provides an example to illustrate the case a) i). In particular, the ring $R = M_2(\mathbb{Z}_{(p)})$, where p is a prime, is an example of a discrete Dubrovin valuation ring in the simple artinian ring $Q = M_2(\mathbb{Q})$. Also, any discrete rank one commutative valuation domain R, like $\mathbb{Z}_{(p)}$ or the power series ring K[[X]] over a field K, is an example for the case a) i).

Example 3.3.2 ([BS95]) There exists a valuation domain V of rank one with quotient field F whose associated valuation has the value group H, a dense subgroup in $(\mathbb{R}, +)$, illustrating the case a) ii) in Theorem 3.2.1.

Proof. Krull's construction from 1932 of a commutative valuation domain with given commutative ordered group as the value group of the associated valuation, can be used to illustrate the case a) ii). We take (H, H^+) to be any dense subgroup of $(\mathbb{R}, +)$, where H^+ , is the positive cone of H and as in Example 2.1.1, we construct a commutative valuation domain V as the localization of the subring KH^+ of the group ring KH over a field K at the multiplicatively closed set $S = \{\sum a_h h \in KH^+ | a_0 \neq 0\}$, i.e., $V = (KH^+)S^{-1}$. The set of all principal ideals of V is exactly the set $\{hV \mid h \in H^+\}$, and $h_1V = h_2V$ if and only if $h_1 = h_2$. Then V is a valuation domain of rank one in the quotient field F = Q(KH), and the associated valuation on F has *H* as its value group. Since *H* is dense in \mathbb{R} , *V* is an example that illustrates the case *a*) *ii*) in Theorem 3.2.1.

Example 3.3.3 ([BS95]) There exists a Dubrovin valuation ring R of rank one with a simple prime segment.

Proof. In order to construct a total valuation ring R of rank one with a simple prime segment, we consider the dense subgroup $H = \mathbb{Q}$ of $(\mathbb{R}, +)$ and the commutative valuation domain $V = (FH^+)S^{-1}$ constructed in Example 3.3.2, where F is a field. We denote by K = Q(FH) the field of quotients of the group ring FH. Then $\sigma: K \longrightarrow K$, defined by $\sigma(h) = 2h$ for $h \in H$, is an automorphism of K compatible with the valued field (K, V). Hence, σ induces an automorphism $\sigma: V \longrightarrow V$ with $\sigma(h) = 2h, h \in H$.

Now, consider the skew-polynomial rings $T := V[x, \sigma] \subset K[x, \sigma]$. Then, $K[x, \sigma]$ is a domain with a left and right division algorithm. This implies that $K[x, \sigma]$ is a left and right PID and hence a noetherian domain. Therefore, $K[x, \sigma]$ is a left and right Ore domain. So, there exist the classical ring of quotients $D := Q(K[x, \sigma])$.

Consider the set $S = \{\sum x^i a_i \mid a_i \in V, \text{ at least one } a_i \text{ is a unit in } V\}$. Then, S is multiplicatively closed and S satisfies the Ore conditions. Therefore, $R = TS^{-1} = \{ts^{-1} \mid t \in T, s \in S\}$ is a subring of $D = Q(K[x, \sigma])$. Furthermore, $R = V[x, \sigma]S^{-1}$ is a rank one total valuation ring in a division ring D. Its nonzero principal right ideals have the form hR, $h \in H^+ = \mathbb{Q}^+$. However, $xh = x\sigma(\frac{h}{2}) = \frac{h}{2}x$, i.e., $xhR = \frac{h}{2}R \supset hR$. This shows that $J(R) \supset (0)$ is a simple prime segment.

Example 3.3.4 ([Dub93], [BD]) For every nonnegative integer k there exits a rank one total valuation ring whose prime segment is exceptional of type k. **Proof.** The skew field of quotients of the group ring FG of the covering group G over a skew field F of the group $SL(2,\mathbb{R})$ contains total valuation rings with exceptional prime segments of type k, for each integer $k \ge 0$. For k = 1, the construction is described, with more details, in Example 2.3.17. In fact, for all k = 0, 1, 2, ..., the group G contains certain subgroups H_k with the exceptional positive cone P_k of type corresponding to k. The cone P_k satisfies the conditions in Theorem 1.3.3 and hence, there exists a total valuation ring S_k associated with P_k . Now, applying Theorem 1.3.1 to the ring S_k , it follows that S_k is a rank one total valuation ring with the exceptional prime segment of type k. Note, that for this construction, Dubrovin's results from [Dub93] are needed. No easy construction is known.

Some results of Chapters 2 and 3 will appear in [BMO].

Chapter 4

Krull Rings

For a commutative Krull ring, the role that the group of divisorial ideals of a rank one Dubrovin valuation ring plays in the previous chapters, is played by the group of divisors of regular fractional ideals. In this chapter, we discuss commutative and non-commutative Krull rings. We use the group of divisors of a commutative Krull ring R with the total quotient ring K, $R \neq K$, to prove an approximation theorem. A version of this chapter has been published, [Osm99].

4.1 Krull rings

Commutative Prüfer domains play a central role in the study of classical commutative integral domains. A commutative domain R is called *Prüfer domain* if every non-zero finitely generated ideal of R is invertible. Clearly, commutative PIDs and commutative Bezout domains are Prüfer domains. The classical ideal theory of commutative domains has been extended to commutative rings with zero divisors. M. Griffin [Gri69] introduced the notion of commutative Prüfer rings with zero divisors and gave many characterizations of that class of rings. **Definition 4.1.1** A commutative ring R is called Prüfer ring if every regular finitely generated ideal of R is invertible.

Theorem 4.1.2 ([Gri69], [LM71]) Let R be a commutative ring, and let K be the total quotient ring of R. Then the following statements are equivalent:

- 1. R is a Prüfer ring.
- 2. For every regular prime ideal P of R, the pair $(R_{[P]}, [P]R_{[P]})$ is a Manis valuation pair of K.
- 3. For every regular maximal ideal M of R, the pair $(R_{[M]}, [M]R_{[M]})$ is a Manis valuation pair of K.
- 4. R is integrally closed and for all a, $b \in R$, where at least one of a and b is regular, $(a, b)^n \subseteq (a^n, b^n)$.

In the non-commutative case, Prüfer rings are defined and studied in [AD90] and [MMU97].

Definition 4.1.3 ([AD90]) A prime Goldie ring R is called a right Prüfer ring if every finitely generated right R-ideal I of R satisfies the equalities

$$I^{-1}I = R, \quad II^{-1} = O_l(I).$$

A prime Goldie ring R is called a left Prüfer ring if every finitely generated left R-ideal J of R satisfies the equalities

$$J^{-1}J = O_r(J), \quad JJ^{-1} = R.$$

It has been shown in [AD90] that a prime Goldie ring R is left Prüfer if and only if it is right Prüfer. Also, every Dubrovin valuation ring R in a simple artinian ring Q is Prüfer ring. For the theory of non-commutative Prüfer rings we refer to [AD90] and [MMU97].

The notion of commutative Dedekind domains also has been extended to commutative rings with zero divisors.

Definition 4.1.4 A commutative ring R is called Dedekind ring if it is Prüfer and r-noetherian.

The complete proof of the following characterization can be found in [AO90a].

Theorem 4.1.5 ([AO90a]) For a commutative ring R the following conditions are equivalent:

- 1. All regular prime ideals of R are invertible.
- 2. R is a Dedekind ring.
- 3. The semigroup of regular fractional ideals of R is a group.
- 4. Every regular ideal of R is a product of prime ideals.
- 5. Every regular element of R is contained only in a finite number of prime ideals of R, and the semigroup of regular ideals can be embedded in a direct product of ordered cyclic groups

Recall that an *R*-ideal *I* of a Dubrovin valuation ring *R* in a simple artinian ring *Q* is called divisorial if $I = I^*$, where $I^* = \bigcap cS$, $S = O_r(I)$ and *c* runs over all elements in *Q* with $cS \supseteq I$ (Definition 2.3.11). In the case of a rank one Dubrovin valuation ring *R* we have the following result:

Proposition 4.1.6 Let R be a rank one Dubrovin valuation ring of Q and let I be an R-ideal. Then

$$I^* = (R : (R : I)_l)_r.$$

Proof. Since the only proper overring of R is Q, we have $S = O_r(I) = R$. So, $I^- = \bigcap cR$, where $cR \supseteq I$.

Let $s \in (R : (R : I)_l)_r$ and $c \in U(Q)$ be such that $cR \supseteq I$. Then, $c^{-1}I \subseteq R$, i.e., $c^{-1} \in (R : I)_l$. Hence, $c^{-1}s \in R$, i.e., $s \in cR$. Therefore, $s \in I^*$ and $(R : (R : I)_l)_r \subseteq I^*$ follows.

Assume that $s \in I^*$ and $s \notin (R : (R : I)_l)_r$. Then $(R : I)_l s \not\subseteq R$, and hence there exists a regular element $c \in (R : I)_l$ such that $cs \notin R$.

Otherwise, for all regular elements $c \in (R : I)_l$, we have $cs \in R$. But, by Lemma 1.1.8, $(R : I)_l$ is a left R-ideal. Then, by Definition 1.1.7, there exists $c \in U(Q)$ with $(R : I)_l c \subseteq R$. Since $(R : I)_l \cap U(Q) \neq \emptyset$ (also by Definition 1.1.7), $(R : I)_l c$ contains a regular element of R and is therefore an essential left ideal of R. Thus, by Theorem 1.1.5, $(R : I)_l c$ is generated by a set $\{c_i\}$ of regular elements; so, as a left R-submodule of Q, $(R : I)_l$ is generated by the set $\{c_ic^{-1}\}$ of regular elements. So, $(R : I)_l s \subseteq R$, a contradiction.

Then, $s \notin c^{-1}R$. On the other hand, $c \in (R : I)_I$ implies $cI \subseteq R$ and $I \subseteq c^{-1}R$. Since $s \in I^*$, this implies $s \in c^{-1}R$.

Remark 4.1.7 Proposition 4.1.6 holds in the more general situation when R is an order in a simple artinian ring Q and for an R-ideal I, the *-operation is defined by $I^{-} = \bigcap cR$, where $cR \supseteq I$.

In the commutative case, an analogous operation is defined in the following way. Let R be a commutative ring; we denote by K the total quotient ring of R and by F(R) the set of all regular fractional ideals of R. If $A, B \in F(R)$, then $(A : B) = \{x \in K \mid xB \subseteq A\}$ is also in F(R). On the set F(R) we define an equivalence relation \sim by: $A \sim B \Leftrightarrow (R : A) = (R : B)$. The set of all equivalence classes is denoted by D(R), and the class containing $A \in F(R)$ is denoted by div(A), the divisor of A. If $A \in F(R)$ we define \overline{A} to be the set $(R : (R : A)) \in F(R)$. A regular fractional ideal A of R is divisorial if $A = \overline{A}$.

Remark 4.1.8 If R is a commutative integral domain, then \overline{A} is equal to the intersection of all nonzero principal fractional ideals containing A. This is no longer true if R is a commutative ring with zero divisors, see [AM85].

However, we still have a satisfactory theory of divisors which is similar to the theory of divisors for integral domains. For $A, B \in F(R)$ we define $\operatorname{div}(A) + \operatorname{div}(B) =$ $\operatorname{div}(AB)$. Under this operation, D(R) is a commutative semigroup with identity element $\operatorname{div}(R)$. We also define a relation \leq on D(R) by setting $\operatorname{div}(A) \leq \operatorname{div}(B)$ if and only if $\overline{B} \subseteq \overline{A}$. Then D(R) is a partially ordered semigroup. D(R) is a group if and only if R is completely integrally closed, see [Huc88], Th.8.4.

R.Kennedy [Ken73] introduced the class of commutative Krull rings with zero divisors and developed their theory of divisors.

Definition 4.1.9 ([Ken73]) Let R be a commutative ring with the total quotient ring K such that $R \neq K$. Then R is called a Krull ring if there exists a family $\{(V_{\alpha}, P_{\alpha}) \mid \alpha \in I\}$ of discrete rank one valuation pairs of K with associated valuations $\{v_{\alpha} \mid \alpha \in I\}$ such that

- (K1) $R = \bigcap V_{\alpha};$
- (K2) $v_{\alpha}(a) = 0$ almost everywhere on I for each regular element $a \in K$ and each P_{α} is a regular ideal of V_{α} .

The following theorem provides the main characterization for commutative Krull rings with zero divisors.

Theorem 4.1.10 ([Ken73], Conjec. 3.26 and [Mat82], Th 5.) Let R be a commutative ring which is not equal to its total quotient ring. Then R is a Krull ring if and only if R is completely integrally closed and each nonempty collection of divisorial ideals of R has a maximal element.

Note that if R is an integral \exists omain different from its quotient field, then R is a Krull domain if and only if R is a Krull ring.

Corollary 4.1.11 Every commutative Dedekind ring is a Krull ring.

Proof. If R is a Dedekind ring, then R is r-noetherian and Prüfer. By Theorem 4.1.2, R is integrally closed, and hence, by Proposition 1.1.14, R is completely integrally closed. So, by Theorem 4.1.1 0, R is a Krull ring.

We mention now some res-ults which show that commutative Krull rings with zero divisors not only share many -common properties with Krull integral domains but also show that there are differences. The following result is an immediate consequence of Proposition 1.1.14 and Theorrem 4.1.10.

Proposition 4.1.12 ([AO \oplus 0b], Prop.2.3.) Let R be an r-noetherian ring that is distinct from its total quotient ring. Then R is a Krull ring if and only if R is integrally closed.

Proposition 4.1.13 ([Bou 72], Prop13, p. 488) Let R be a Krull domain and x_1, x_2, \ldots, x_n be indeterminates. Then the ring $R[x_1, x_2, \ldots, x_n]$ is a Krull ring.

Note, that in the case of rings with zero divisors this is not true. For example, the ring $R = \mathbb{Z} \bigoplus \mathbb{Z}/\mathbb{Z}p^n$, where p is a prime and $n \ge 2$, is a Krull ring, but R[X] is not a Krull ring since it is not completely integrally closed.

Recall that a commutative ring R is called a *Marot ring* or a ring with the *property* (P) if every regular ideal is generated by regular elements.

Example 4.1.14 A Krull ring R which is not Marot.

Proof. Let $D = \mathbb{Z}[\sqrt{-5}]$. Then D is a Dedekind domain with a maximal ideal $M = (1 + \sqrt{-5})\mathbb{Z} + 2\mathbb{Z}$ which is not principal but $M^2 = 2D$ is principal. Let A be the D-module $\bigoplus \{D/Q \mid Q \text{ a maximal ideal of } D, Q \neq M\}$, and let R be the ring D(+)A, the idealization of the D-module A, i.e., (d, a) + (d', a') = (d + d', a + a') and (d, a)(d', a') = (dd', ad' + a'd) for all $a, a' \in A, d, d' \in D$. For more details see, for example, [Hucs8]. Then:

- 1. The ideal P = M(+)A of R is not principal.
- 2. P is the unique regular prime ideal of R.
- 3. The set of all regular ideals of R is the set of the form $\{P^n\}_{n=0}^{\infty}$.
- 4. The ideal P is invertible.
- 5. The set of all regularly generated ideals of R is $\{t^n R\}_{n=0}^{\infty}$, for some $t \in R$.

Hence, by Theorem 4.1.5 and Corollary 4.1.11, R is a Krull ring. But, the ideal P is a regular ideal which is not generated by regular elements since P is not a principal ideal and the set of all regularly generated ideals of R contains only principal ideals. Hence, R is not a Marot ring.

Finally, at the end of this section we briefly discuss how discrete Dubrovin valuation rings are used in studying non-commutative Krull rings.

Non-commutative Krull rings have been defined and studied by H. Marubayashi, [Mar75], [Mar76], [Mar78], M. Chamarie, [Cha81] and N. Dubrovin, [Dub91b]. In [Dub91b], Dubrovin uses discrete Dubrovin valuation rings in a simple artinian ring to define non-commutative Krull rings. **Definition 4.1.15 ([Dub91b])** A subring R in a simple artinian ring Q is called a non-commutative Krull ring if there exists a family $\{R_i \mid i \in \Lambda\}$ of discrete Dubrovin valuation rings of Q such that

(K1) $R = \bigcap R_i$;

- (K2) for each regular element $q \in Q$, the equation $qR_i = R_i$ holds for almost all i in Λ_i ;
- (K3) for any finite set $\{i_0, i_1, \dots, i_n\}$ in Λ , there exits an element $q \in Q$ such that $q \equiv 1 \pmod{\mathcal{J}(R_{i_0})}, \quad q \equiv 0 \pmod{\mathcal{J}(R_{i_t})}$ for $1 \leq t \leq n$, and $q \in R_j$ for all other $j \in \Lambda$.

It follows from the results in [Dub91b] that the class of non-commutative Krull rings defined in Definition 4.1.15 coincides with the class of non-commutative Krull rings defined in [Mar75], where valuation rings are not used.

4.2 Essential valuations of Krull rings

We denote by R a commutative Krull ring with total quotient ring K. Then D(R) is a group. Let M(R) be the set of all maximal divisorial integral ideals of R. If $P \in M(R)$ then $\operatorname{div}(P)$ is a minimal positive element of the group D(R). We denote the set $\{\operatorname{div}(P) \mid P \in M(R)\}$ by P(R). Each divisor $\operatorname{div}(A) \in D(R)$ can be written uniquely as:

 $\sum \{ n_{\mathfrak{P}} \mathfrak{P} \mid \mathfrak{P} \in P(R) \}, \ n_{\mathfrak{P}} \in \mathbb{Z}, \ n_{\mathfrak{P}} = 0 \text{ for almost all } \mathfrak{P} \text{ in } P(R).$

If $\operatorname{div}(A) = \sum n_{\mathfrak{P}}\mathfrak{P}$ and $\operatorname{div}(B) = \sum m_{\mathfrak{P}}\mathfrak{P}$, then $\operatorname{div}(A) \leq \operatorname{div}(B)$ if and only if $n_{\mathfrak{P}} \leq m_{\mathfrak{P}}$ for all $\mathfrak{P} \in P(R)$.

For each divisor $\mathfrak{P} \in P(R)$ we define a map from F(R) to the set of integers \mathbb{Z} by $v_{\mathfrak{P}}(A) = n_{\mathfrak{P}}$, where $\operatorname{div}(A) = \sum n_{\mathfrak{Q}} \cdot \mathfrak{Q}$. The map $v_{\mathfrak{P}}$ has the following properties:

- a) $v_{\mathfrak{P}}(AB) = v_{\mathfrak{P}}(A) + v_{\mathfrak{P}}(B)$ for all $A, B \in F(R)$;
- b) $v_{\mathfrak{P}}(A+B) = \min \{v_{\mathfrak{P}}(A), v_{\mathfrak{P}}(B)\}$ for all $A, B \in F(R)$;
- c) $A \subseteq B$ is equivalent to $v_{\mathfrak{P}}(A) \ge v_{\mathfrak{P}}(B)$ for all \mathfrak{P} in P(R), where $A, B \in F(R)$ and $B = \overline{B}$.

The family of the valuations $\{v_{\mathfrak{P}} : \mathfrak{P} \in P(R)\}$ defined by:

$$(\forall x \in K) \ v_{\mathfrak{P}}(x) = \sup \{ v_{\mathfrak{P}}(Rx + A) \mid A \in F(R) \}$$

is said to be the family of essential valuations of a Krull ring R. The ring of the valuation $v_{\mathfrak{P}}$ is denoted by $V_{\mathfrak{P}}$ and the positive ideal by $P_{\mathfrak{P}}$. The essential valuations of a Krull ring R are discrete of rank one and they define the ring R, i.e., $R = \bigcap \{V_{\mathfrak{P}} \mid \mathfrak{P} \in P(R)\}$ and $v_{\mathfrak{P}}(a) = 0$ for almost all \mathfrak{P} in P(R), for all $a \in \mathcal{C}_K(0)$, see [Mat82].

Essential valuations of a Krull ring have the following properties:

Proposition 4.2.1 ([AO90b], Prop.2.5) If $x \in C_K(0)$ and $\mathfrak{P} \in P(R)$, then $v_{\mathfrak{P}}(x) = v_{\mathfrak{P}}(Rx)$.

Proposition 4.2.2 ([AO90b], Prop.2.6) Let A be a divisorial ideal of R, and $\operatorname{div}(A) = \sum \{n_{\mathfrak{P}} \mathfrak{P} \mid \mathfrak{P} \in P(R)\}$. Then $a \in A$ if and only if $v_{\mathfrak{P}}(a) \ge n_{\mathfrak{P}}$.

Proposition 4.2.3 ([AO90b], Prop.2.7) Let $n_{\mathfrak{P}} \in \mathbb{Z}$ with almost all $n_{\mathfrak{P}} = 0$ for $\mathfrak{P} \in P(R)$, and set $A = \{x \in K \mid v_{\mathfrak{P}}(x) \geq n_{\mathfrak{P}} \; (\forall \mathfrak{P} \in P(R))\}$. Then A is a regular divisorial ideal, and $\operatorname{div}(A) = \sum \{n_{\mathfrak{P}} \mathfrak{P} \mid \mathfrak{P} \in P(R)\}$.

Proposition 4.2.4 ([AO90b], Prop.2.8) Let $\mathfrak{P} = \operatorname{div}(P) \in P(R)$, where P is a maximal divisorial ideal of R. Then P is a minimal regular prime (r-prime) ideal of R. The valuation ring of $v_{\mathfrak{P}}$ is equal to $R_{[P]}$, and the positive ideal of $v_{\mathfrak{P}}$ is $[P]R_{[P]}$. Corollary 4.2.5 ([AO90b], Cor.2.9) The family $\{P \mid \operatorname{div}(P) \in P(R)\}$ of all maximal divisorial ideals of R is precisely the family of all minimal regular prime ideals of R.

4.3 An approximation theorem for Krull rings

Approximation theorems are very common in many areas of mathematics, for example, in the valuation theory of fields and commutative rings, in multiplicative ideal theory and in the theory of partially ordered abelian groups. They are used as a tool in studying topological structures and play an important role in the description of the division class group. The Chinese Remainder Theorem is the oldest form of an approximation theorem for congruences. In this section we prove an approximation theorem for essential valuations of commutative Krull rings with zero divisors. Throughout, rings are assumed to be commutative with identity 1.

Theorem 4.3.1 Let R be a commutative Krull ring with total quotient ring K such that $R \neq K$ and $\{v_{\mathfrak{P}} \mid \mathfrak{P} \in P(R)\}$ is the family of essential valuations of R. If $\{v_{\mathfrak{P}_1}, v_{\mathfrak{P}_2}, \ldots, v_{\mathfrak{P}_n}\}$ is a finite set of essential valuations of the ring R and $(m_1, m_2, \ldots, m_n) \in \mathbb{Z}^n$, then there exists an element $x \in K$ such that $v_{\mathfrak{P}_i}(x) = m_i$ for all $i \in \{1, 2, \ldots, n\}$ and $v_{\mathfrak{P}}(x) \geq 0$ for all other $\mathfrak{P} \in P(R)$.

Proof. It suffices to prove the theorem in the case where at most one of the m_i is not equal to 0.

Let $m_2 = m_3 = \cdots = m_n = 0$. If $m_1 = 0$ then x = 1.

Case 1. Let $m_1 > 0$ and $\mathfrak{P}_i = \operatorname{div} P_i$, $i = 1, 2, \ldots, n$ be minimal positive elements of the group D(R), where the P_i are maximal divisorial integral ideals of R. By Proposition 4.2.4, P_i is a minimal regular prime ideal of R, $i \in \{1, 2, \ldots, n\}$. Then $\overline{P_1^{m_1}}$ and $\overline{P_1^{m_1+1}}$ are divisorial integral ideals of R. Also:

$$\overline{P_1^{m_1}} \not\subseteq \overline{P_1^{m_1+1}} \bigcup P_2 \bigcup P_3 \bigcup \cdots \bigcup P_n.$$

Otherwise, by [Bou72, Proposition 2, Ch.II, §1], $\overline{P_1^{m_1}} \subseteq \overline{P_1^{m_1+1}}$ or $\overline{P_1^{m_1}} \subseteq P_i$, for some $i \in \{2, 3, ..., n\}$. But then $\operatorname{div}(P_1) \leq 0$ or $P_1 = P_i$, which is impossible.

Let $x \in \overline{P_1^{m_1}} \setminus (\overline{P_1^{m_1+1}} \bigcup P_2 \bigcup \cdots \bigcup P_n)$. Then $Rx + \overline{P_1^{m_1+1}} \subseteq \overline{P_1^{m_1}}$. Hence, by the property c) of the map $v_{\mathfrak{P}}$:

$$(\forall \mathfrak{P} \in P(R)) v_{\mathfrak{P}}(Rx + \overline{P_1^{m_1+1}}) \ge v_{\mathfrak{P}}(\overline{P_1^{m_1}}).$$

In particular:

$$v_{\mathfrak{P}_1}(x) = \sup \{ v_{\mathfrak{P}_1}(Rx+L) \mid L \in F(R) \} \ge v_{\mathfrak{P}_1}(Rx+\overline{P_1^{m_1+1}}) \ge v_{\mathfrak{P}_1}(P_1^{m_1}) = m_1.$$

Assume that $v_{\mathfrak{P}_1}(x) \geq m_1 + 1$. Then, there exists an element $L \in F(R)$ such that $v_{\mathfrak{P}_1}(Rx+L) \geq m_1+1$. We can assume that $L \subseteq R$. For, there exists a regular element $d \in R$ such that $dL \subseteq R$. Then $v_{\mathfrak{P}}(Rx+L) \geq v_{\mathfrak{P}}(\overline{P_1^{m_1+1}})$ for all $\mathfrak{P} \in P(R)$, since $Rx + L \subseteq R$ implies $v_{\mathfrak{P}}(Rx+L) \geq 0 = v_{\mathfrak{P}}(\overline{P_1^{m_1+1}})$ for all $\mathfrak{P} \neq \mathfrak{P}_1$. By the property c) of the map $v_{\mathfrak{P}}$, we have $Rx + L \subseteq \overline{P_1^{m_1+1}}$, i.e., $x \in \overline{P_1^{m_1+1}}$, a contradiction.

Therefore, $v_{\mathfrak{P}_1}(x) < m_1 + 1$, i.e., $v_{\mathfrak{P}_1}(x) = m_1$.

It remains to prove that $v_{\mathfrak{P}_i}(x) = 0 = m_i$ for all $i \in \{2, 3, ..., n\}$. Since $x \in \overline{P_1^{m_1}} \subset R = \bigcap V_{\mathfrak{P}} \subseteq V_{\mathfrak{P}}$ for all $\mathfrak{P} \in P(R)$, $v_{\mathfrak{P}}(x) \ge 0$ for all $\mathfrak{P} \in P(R)$. Assume that $v_{\mathfrak{P}_i}(x) > 0$ for some $i \in \{2, 3, ..., n\}$. Then x belongs to $[P_i]R_{[P_i]}$, by Proposition 4.2.4. Hence, $x \in P_i$, which is a contradiction.

Case 2. Let $m_1 < 0$ and let $r \in \operatorname{Reg}(P_1^{-m_1})$. By Proposition 4.2.1, $v_{\mathfrak{P}_1}(r) = v_{\mathfrak{P}_1}(Rr) \geq -m_1 > 0$. Then $v_{\mathfrak{P}_1}(r^{-1}) < 0$. We prove that the set $\{\mathfrak{P} \in P(R) \mid v_{\mathfrak{P}}(r^{-1}) < 0\}$ is finite. If not, then the divisor of $Rr^{-1} \in F(R)$ in its decomposition $\operatorname{div}(Rr^{-1}) = \sum_{\mathfrak{P} \in P(R)} (v_{\mathfrak{P}}(Rr^{-1}))\mathfrak{P}$ has infinitely many coefficients different from 0. This is impossible since D(R) is a free \mathbb{Z} -module with a free bases P(R).

Let $\{\mathfrak{P}_1, \mathfrak{P}_{\alpha_2}, \dots, \mathfrak{P}_{\alpha_t}\}$ be the set of all elements \mathfrak{P} in P(R) such that $v_{\mathfrak{P}}(r^{-1}) < 0$. Then $v_{\mathfrak{P}}(r^{-1}) = 0$ for all $\mathfrak{P} \in P(R) \setminus \{\mathfrak{P}_1, \mathfrak{P}_{\alpha_2}, \dots, \mathfrak{P}_{\alpha_t}\}$, since $r \in P_1^{-m_1} \subset R$ implies $v_{\mathfrak{P}}(r^{-1}) \leq 0$ for all $\mathfrak{P} \in P(R)$. Consider the family $\{v_{\mathfrak{P}_1}, v_{\mathfrak{P}_{\alpha_2}}, \ldots, v_{\mathfrak{P}_{\alpha_t}}\}$ of essential valuations of the ring R and $(v_{\mathfrak{P}_1}(r) + m_1, v_{\mathfrak{P}_{\alpha_2}}(r), \ldots, v_{\mathfrak{P}_{\alpha_t}}(r)) \in \mathbb{Z}^t$. Since $v_{\mathfrak{P}_1}(r) + m_1 \geq 0$ and $v_{\mathfrak{P}_{\alpha_i}}(r) > 0$ for all $i \in \{2, \ldots, t\}$ we can apply Case 1. Hence, there exists an element $x_1 \in R$ such that $v_{\mathfrak{P}_1}(x_1) = v_{\mathfrak{P}_1}(r) + m_1, v_{\mathfrak{P}_{\alpha_i}}(x_1) = v_{\mathfrak{P}_{\alpha_i}}(r)$ for all $i \in \{2, \ldots, t\}$ and $v_{\mathfrak{P}}(x_1) \geq 0$ for all other $\mathfrak{P} \in P(R)$. Then $x = r^{-1} \cdot x_1 \in K$ is an element satisfying the required condition.

The element x constructed in the proof of the Theorem 4.3.1 is not necessarily regular. For the class of additively regular rings it follows from the next result that the element x can be chosen to be regular. This result is also an easy consequence of Theorem 4.3.1. But first, we recall the definition of an additively regular ring. A ring R is additively regular if for each z in the total quotient ring K of R, there exists $u \in R$ such that $z + u \in C_K(0)$.

Theorem 4.3.2 Let R be an additively regular Krull ring such that $R \neq K$, and let $\{v_{\mathfrak{P}} : \mathfrak{P} \in P(R)\}$ be the family of essential valuations of R. If $\{v_{\mathfrak{P}_1}, v_{\mathfrak{P}_2}, \ldots, v_{\mathfrak{P}_n}\}$ is a finite set of essential valuations and if $(m_1, m_2, \ldots, m_n) \in \mathbb{Z}^n$, then there exists a regular element $x \in K$ such that $v_{\mathfrak{P}_i}(x) = m_i$ for all $i \in \{1, 2, \ldots, n\}$ and $v_{\mathfrak{P}}(x) \geq 0$ for all other $\mathfrak{P} \in P(R)$.

Proof. In the proof of Theorem 4.3.1, Case 1, if $x \in \overline{P_1^{m_1}} \setminus (\overline{P_1^{m_1+1}} \bigcup P_2 \bigcup P_3 \bigcup \cdots \bigcup P_n)$, then, by the additive regularity of R, for $b \in \operatorname{Reg}(\overline{P_1^{m_1+1}} \bigcap P_2 \bigcap P_3 \bigcap \cdots \bigcap P_n)$, there exists an element $u \in R$ such that t = x + bu is regular and $t \in \overline{P_1^{m_1}} \setminus (\overline{P_1^{m_1+1}} \bigcup P_2 \bigcup \cdots \bigcup P_n)$. The element t satisfies the required conditions.

This allows us to characterize divisorial fractional ideals of an additively regular Krull ring in terms of principal fractional ideals in the same way as in the case of domains, see [Bou72], Ch. VII, §5, Corollary 2. **Corollary 4.3.3** Let R be an additively regular Krull ring and let A, B, C be divisorial fractional ideals of R such that $A \subseteq B$. Then there exists an element $x \in K$ such that

$$A = B \bigcap RxC.$$

Proof. Let $\{v_{\mathfrak{P}} \mid \mathfrak{P} \in P(R)\}$ be the family of essential valuations of a Krull ring R and let

$$\operatorname{div}(A) = \sum m_{\mathfrak{P}} \cdot \mathfrak{P}; \ \operatorname{div}(B) = \sum n_{\mathfrak{P}} \cdot \mathfrak{P}; \ \operatorname{div}(C) = \sum p_{\mathfrak{P}} \cdot \mathfrak{P}.$$

Then $A \subseteq B$ implies $\operatorname{div}(A) \geq \operatorname{div}(B)$ and hence $m_{\mathfrak{P}} \geq n_{\mathfrak{P}}$ for all $\mathfrak{P} \in P(R)$. Let $J_1 = \{\mathfrak{P} \in P(R) \mid m_{\mathfrak{P}} > n_{\mathfrak{P}}\}$. Also, there exists a finite subset J_2 of P(R) such that $p_{\mathfrak{P}} = m_{\mathfrak{P}} = 0$ for all $\mathfrak{P} \in P(R) \setminus J_2$. Let $J = J_1 \bigcup J_2$. Then $\{v_{\mathfrak{P}} \mid \mathfrak{P} \in J\}$ is a finite family of essential valuations of the ring R and $\{p_{\mathfrak{P}} - m_{\mathfrak{P}} \mid \mathfrak{P} \in J\}$ is a finite family of integers. By Theorem 4.3.2, there exists a regular element $x \in K$ such that $v_{\mathfrak{P}}(x^{-1}) = p_{\mathfrak{P}} - m_{\mathfrak{P}}$ for all $\mathfrak{P} \in J$ and $v_{\mathfrak{P}}(x^{-1}) \geq 0 = p_{\mathfrak{P}} - m_{\mathfrak{P}}$ for all $\mathfrak{P} \in P(R) \setminus J$. Hence:

$$ig(orall \mathfrak{P} \in P(R)ig) \, \sup \left\{ n_\mathfrak{P}, v_\mathfrak{P}(Rx) + p_\mathfrak{P}
ight\} = m_\mathfrak{P}$$

since $v_{\mathfrak{P}}(x) = v_{\mathfrak{P}}(Rx)$.

Suppose that $a \in A$. By Proposition 4.2.2, $v_{\mathfrak{P}}(a) \ge m_{\mathfrak{P}} =$ $\sup \{n_{\mathfrak{P}}, v_{\mathfrak{P}}(Rx) + p_{\mathfrak{P}}\}$ for all $\mathfrak{P} \in P(R)$. Therefore, $v_{\mathfrak{P}}(a) \ge n_{\mathfrak{P}}$ and $v_{\mathfrak{P}}(a) \ge$ $v_{\mathfrak{P}}(Rx) + p_{\mathfrak{P}}$ for all $\mathfrak{P} \in P(R)$. On the other hand, $Rx \in F(R)$ and

$$\operatorname{div}(RxC) = \operatorname{div}(Rx) + \operatorname{div}(C) = \sum \left(v_{\mathfrak{P}}(Rx) + p_{\mathfrak{P}} \right) \mathfrak{P}.$$

Furthermore, since the fractional ideal Rx is invertible, $Rx \cdot C$ is a divisorial ideal of the ring R. Applying Proposition 4.2.2 again, we get $a \in B \bigcap RxC$, i.e., $A \subseteq B \bigcap RxC$.

Conversely, for $a \in B \cap RxC$, $v_{\mathfrak{P}}(a) \geq n_{\mathfrak{P}}$ and $v_{\mathfrak{P}}(a) \geq v_{\mathfrak{P}}(Rx) + p_{\mathfrak{P}}$ for all $\mathfrak{P} \in P(R)$. Hence, $v_{\mathfrak{P}}(a) \geq \sup \{n_{\mathfrak{P}}, v_{\mathfrak{P}}(Rx) + p_{\mathfrak{P}}\} = m_{\mathfrak{P}}$ for all $\mathfrak{P} \in P(R)$ i.e., $a \in A$ by the same argument.

Corollary 4.3.4 Let R be an additively regular Krull ring such that $R \neq K$ and let A be a fractional regular ideal of R. Then A is a divisorial ideal of R if and only if A is the intersection of two fractional principal ideals of R.

Proof. If A is a divisorial ideal, then $A = \overline{A} \subseteq \bigcap \{Ra \mid a \in C_K(0), A \subseteq Ra\}$. Let $B = Ra, a \in C_K(0)$ be any regular principal fractional ideal of R such that $A \subseteq B$ and let $C = Rb, b \in C_K(0)$. Then, by Corollary 4.3.3, there exists a regular element $x \in K$ such that $A = B \bigcap RxC = Ra \bigcap Rxb$.

Conversely, if $A = Ra \cap Rb$ where $a, b \in C_K(0)$, then $Ra \cap Rb = A \subseteq \overline{A} \subseteq \cap \{Ry \mid y \in C_K(0), A \subseteq Ry\} \subseteq Ra \cap Rb = A$, i.e., $A = \overline{A}$.

Bibliography

- [AD90] J.H. Alajbegovic and N.I Dubrovin, Noncommutative Pr
 üfer rings, J. Algebra 135 (1990), 165-176.
- [AM85] D.D. Anderson and R. Markanda, Unique factorization rings with zero divisors, Houston J. Math. 11 (1985), 423-426.
- [AM92] J.H. Alajbegovic and J. Močkoř, Approximation Theorems in Commutative Algebra, Classical and Categorical Methods, Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht/Boston/London, 1992.
- [AO90a] J.H. Alajbegovic and E. Osmanagic, Dedekind and Krull rings with zero divisors, Znanstv. Rev. 1 (1990), 7-20.
- [AO90b] J.H. Alajbegovic and E. Osmanagic, Essential valuations of Krull rings with zero divisors, Comm. Algebra 18 (1990), 2007-2020.
- [BD] H.H. Brungs and N.I. Dubrovin, *Classification of chain rings*, preprint.
- [Bea73] R.A. Beauregard, Overrings of Bezout domains, Canad. Math. Bull. 16 (1973), 475-477.
- [BG90] H.H. Brungs and J. Gräter, Extensions of valuation rings in central simple algebras, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 317 (1990), 287–302.

78

- [BMO] H.H. Brungs, H. Marubayashi, and E. Osmanagic, A classification of prime segments in simple artinian rings, Proc. Amer. Math. Soc., to appear.
- [Bou72] N. Bourbaki, Elements of Mathematics: Commutative Algebra (Ch. 6), Herman and Addison-Wesley, Paris-Reading, 1972.
- [Bru86] H.H. Brungs, Bezout domains and rings with a distributive lattice of right ideals, Canadian J. Math. 38 (1986), 286-303.
- [BS95] H.H. Brungs and M. Schröder, Prime segments of skew fields, Canadian J.
 Math. 47 (1995), 1148-1176.
- [BT76] H.H. Brungs and G. Törner, Chain rings and prime ideals, Arch. Math.27 (1976), 253-260.
- [BT98] H.H. Brungs and G. Törner, Ideal theory of right cones and associated rings, J. Algebra 210 (1998), 145-164.
- [Cha81] M. Chamarie, Noncommutative Krull rings (French), J. Algebra 72 (1981), 210–222.
- [Coh63] P.M. Cohn, Noncommutative unique factorization domains, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 109 (1963), 313-331.
- [Coh85] P.M. Cohn, Free Rings and their Relations, Academic Press, NewYork, 1985.
- [DD96] T.V. Dubrovina and N.I. Dubrovin, Cones in groups, Math. Sbornik 187 (1996), 59-74.
- [Dub84] N.I. Dubrovin, Noncommutative valuation rings, Trans. Moskow Math. Soc. 45 (1984), 273-287.

- [Dub85] N.I. Dubrovin, Noncommutative valuation rings in simple finitedimensional algebras over a field, Math. USSR Sbornik **51** (1985), 493-505.
- [Dub91a] N.I. Dubrovin, Noncommutative arithmetic rings, Fh.D. thesis, Pol. Institute, Vladimir, 1991, Thesis.
- [Dub91b] N.I. Dubrovin, Noncommutative Krull rings (Russian), Sovieth. Math. (Iz. VUZ) 35 (1991), 11-16.
- [Dub93] N.I. Dubrovin, The rational closure of group rings of left orderable groups, Math. Sbornik 187 (1993), 3-48.
- [Fuc63] L. Fuchs, Partially Ordered Algebraic Systems, Pergamon Press, New York, 1963.
- [Gil72] R. Gilmer, Multiplicative Ideal Theory, Marcel Dekker, New York, 1972.
- [Grä92a] J. Gräter, The Defektsatz for central simple algebras, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 330 (1992), 823-843.
- [Grä92b] J. Gräter, Prime PI-rings in which finitely generated right ideals are principal, Forum Math. 4 (1992), 447–463.
- [Gri69] M. Griffin, Prüfer rings with zero divisors, J. Reine Angew. Math. 239/240 (1969), 55-67.
- [Her68] I. Herstein, Noncommutative Rings, The Carus Mathematical Monographs, No. 15, The Mathematical Association of America, 1968.
- [Huc88] J.A. Huckaba, Commutative Rings with Zero Divisors, Marcel Dekker Inc., New York and Basel, 1988.

- [Ken73] R. Kennedy, A generalization of Krull domains to rings with zero divisors,
 Ph.D. thesis, Univ. Missouri-Kansas, 1973, Thesis.
- [Kop98] V.M. Kopytov, Right Ordered Groups, J. Wiley, 1998.
- [Kru32] W. Krull, Allgemeine Bewertungstheorie, J. Reine Angew Math. 167 (1932), 160–196.
- [LM71] M.D. Larsen and P.J. McCarthy, Multiplicative Theory of Ideals, Academic Press, New York and London, 1971.
- [Man67] M.E. Manis, Extension of valuation theory, Bull. Amer. Math. Soc. 73 (1967), 735-756.
- [Mar75] H. Marubayashi, Noncommutative Krull rings, Osaka J. Math. 12 (1975), 703-714.
- [Mar76] H. Marubayashi, On bounded Krull prime rings, Osaka J. Math. 13 (1976), 491-501.
- [Mar78] H. Marubayashi, A characterization of bounded Krull prime rings, Osaka
 J. Math. 15 (1978), 13-20.
- [MatS1] R. Matsuda, Kronecker function rings, Bul. Fac. Sci. Ibaraki Univ. Ser. A, No. 13 (1981), 13–24.
- [Mat82] R. Matsuda, On Kennedy's problems, Comment. Math. Univ. Sancti. Pauli31 (1982), 143-145.
- [Mat85] R. Matsuda, Generalization of multiplicative ideal theory to commutative rings with zero divisors, Bull. Fac. Sci. Ibaraki Univ. Ser. A, No. 17 (1985), 49-101.

- [MMU97] H. Marubayashi, H. Miyamoto, and A. Ueda, Non-commutative Valuation Rings and Semiheridetary Orders, Kluwer Acad. Publ., Dordrecht, 1997.
- [Mor89] P.J. Morandi, Valued functions on central simple algebras, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 315 (1989), 605-622.
- [MW89] P.J. Morandi and A.R. Wadsworth, Integral Dubrovin valuation rings, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. **3115** (1989), 623-640.
- [Osm99] E. Osmanagic, On an approximation theorem for Krull rings with zero divisors, Comm. Algebra 27 (1999), 3647-3657.
- [Pie82] R.S. Pierce, Associative Algebras, Springer-Verlag, New York-Heidelberg-Berlin, 1982.
- [RM87] J.C. Robson and J.C. McConnell, Noncommutative Noetherian Rings, A.Wiley-Interscience Publication, 1987.
- [Rob67a] J.C. Robson, Artinian quotient rings, Proc. London Math. Soc. 17 (1967), 600-616.
- [Rob67b] J.C. Robson, Rings in which finitely generated ideals are principal, Proc. London Math. Soc. 17 (1967), 617–628.
- [Sch45] O.F.G. Schilling, Noncommutative valuations, Bull. Amer. Math. Soc. 51 (1945), 297–304.
- [Sch50] O.F.G. Schilling, The Theory of Valuations, Amer. Math. Soc., 1950.
- [Wad89] A.R. Wadsworth, Dubrovin valuation rings and Henselization, Math. Ann.283 (1989), 301-328.

Index

*-operation, 35 algebra central simple, 16 division, 20 annihilator, 6 approximation theorem, 73 common denominator, 6 cone, 17 divisor, 67 domain noetherian, 62 Bezout, 22, 24 left Ore, 62 left PID, 62 Ore, 20 PID, 22 Prüfer, 23 element almost integral, 11 integral, 11

extension of valuation ring, 16 total invariant, 21 Goldie dimension, 8, 9 ring, 8 Theorem, 8 group linearly ordered, 17 right ordered, 17 universal covering, 41 Hölders Theorem, 49 ideal R-ideal, 9 completely prime, 18, 40 divisorial, 36, 68, 72 essential, 8 fractional, 67 Goldie prime, 32, 40, 46 idempotent, 43 integral R-ideal, 9

P-ideal, 18 positive, 13 prime, 18 regular, 12, 69 jump, 52 localization, 23, 31 module essential, 8 uniform, 8 order, 6 Bezout, 31, 33 local Bezout, 28 Ore condition, 5, 62 regular set, 6 set, 5, 25 prime segment, 45, 51 archimedean, 53, 54 exceptional, 53, 54 simple, 53, 54 ring additively regular, 12, 75 arithmetic, 1

Bezout, 23

chain, 10 commutative Krull, 68, 70 completely integrally closed, 11, 12, 68 Dedekind, 66, 69 Dubrovin valuation, 16, 20, 25, 26, 52Dubrovin valuation discrete, 60, 61 Dubrovin valuation of rank one, 56 integrally closed, 12, 69 invariant, 15 large quotient, 11 local, 22Marot, 12, 69, 70 n-chain, 10, 28 noetherian, 12 noncommutative arithmetic, 17 of quaternions, 20 Prüfer, 65 prime Goldie, 31, 32 quotient, 6 r-noetherian, 11 semiprime Goldie, 24 simple, 5 simple artinian, 28, 31, 52 total quotient, 67 total valuation, 15, 20, 32

valuation, 13 with few zero divisors, 12

skew field

associated with cone, 18

subgroup

 $\texttt{convex},\,52$

valuation

discrete, 13 essential, 72 Krull, 13 Manis, 14 of rank one, 13 on a division ring, 15 Schilling's, 15 trivial, 13 valuation pair, 14, 65 value group, 13

Wedderburn's Theorem, 5